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CROSS-REFERENCE TABLES

TABLE HI—ARTICLES AND SECTIONS OF 1963 CONSTITUTION TO 1908 CONSTITUTION WITH COMMITTEE
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1963 1908 Committee 1963 1908 Committee 1963 1908 Committee
Proposal Proposal Proposal
Preamble Preamble 14 Art. Sec. Art. Sec. Art. Sec. Art.  Sec.
Art.  Sec. | Art. Sec. v 24 v 21 121 VI 11 VII 8 93a
\ 22 105 N4 12 VII 9,23 93b
1 1 I 1 15-1 v 25 v 21 121 Vi 13 ViI 10 93¢
I 2 none 26 v 26 \'A 22 105 VI 14 VII 11 93d
1 3 I 2 15-2 v 23 104 VI 15 VII 13 94a,
i 4 I 3 15-3 v 27 \ 21 121 VI 16 VII 14,23 94b
i 5 I 4 15-4 v 28 v 22 105 VI 17 none 96al
I 6 I 5 15-5 v 29 \4 30 119 VI 18 VII 12 96g
I 7 I 6 15-6 v 30 v 24 41 VI 19 VII 17 96a
1 8 II 7 15-7 Iv 31 none 46b VI 20 VII 19 96b
I 9 I 8 15-8 v 32 X 6 53 VI 21 ViI 9 96¢c
I 10 I 9 15-9 Iv 33 \ 36 70 VI 22 none 961
I 11 II 10 15-10 v 34 N4 38 113 VI 23 VII 20 96d
I 12 I 11 15-11 Iv 35 v 39 24 VI 24 VI 23 96e
I 13 I 12 15-12 v 36 v 40 108 VI 25 IX 6 96h
I 14 II 13 15-13 v 37 none 123 VI 26 VII 15,16, 96i
i 15 I 14 15-14 v 38 | XVI 5 122 21
I 16 I 15 15-15 v 39 | XVI 5 122 VI 27 VII 6,11 96n
I 17 II 16 15-16 v 40 | XVI 11 27 VI 28 none 95
I 18 I 17 15-17 v 41 v 33 100 Vi 29 VII 18 960
PR B e N BW e
- I 9
I 21 | II 20 | 1520 || IV 4 |V o 99 yooo1 v 1 e
I 23 none 15-1 v 46 none 20 VI 4 VIII 3 81c
v ooy 2% | 1 VII 5 | VII 4 81d
I 1 I 1,23 58a v 48 | XVI 7 109
o 2 e v 5 110 VII 6 | VII 5 8le
none V.29 VI 7 |VII 7 81f
II 3 none 58¢c v 50 none 127 VII 8 VIII 8 8ig
II 5 A\ 12 58e v 52 none 125 .
VII 10 | VIII 13 81j
Vi L LA 1 78 VII 11 | VI 12 8l
VII 2914
VIIT 3is VII 12 | vz 14 81k
XI 236 v 1 VI 2 2 VII 13 no 8ln
AT v 2 none 71b VII 14 | VIII 15 811
1I 6 I ’ n 58f \'A 3 none 71b VII 15 none 85¢
I 8 I 8 58 \'A 5 none 71b VII 17 VIII 16 82a
I ow2y| v 1 1ish v 6 none 71g VII 18 | VII 17,18 82b,c
v 7 VI 10 71e VII 19 | VIII 19 82e
I 1 I 2 10 \'A 8 VI 3 71d VII 20 none 82d
I 2 v 13 21 v 9 VI 1 7le VII 21 | VIIT 20 83a
I 3 VI 112 18 v 10 IX 7 71g VII 22 | VII 21 83b
I 4 XV 133 19 \'4 11 X 5 71f VII 23 | VI 22 83c
I 5 1% 128 \' 12 VI 4 3 VII 24 | VvIII 23 83e
I 8 x " 14 1o1 v 13 | VI 6 7 VII 25 | VIII 25 83f
I 7 S 1 44 \'4 14 VI 9 16 VII 2 | VI 25 83d
11 8 96k v 15 | VI 7 8 Vil 27 | VIII 31 88a
none \'4 16 VI 8 9 311 28 xﬁ% gé ggb
v 17 VI 5 4 I 29 a
¥ 31y 1| U v 18 none 462 VII 30 | VII 29 85b
v 3 v 3 30b v 19 37 46¢ VII 31 | VIII 27 86b
v 4 20, \'A 20 none 46d VII 32 none 57
v 5* none ° VvV  21(13%| VI 71a VII 33 X 8 42e
v 6 v o, 29" v 22 | VI 13 17 VII 34 none 84
v 7 v 5 32 v 23 | VI 21 75
v 8 v 6 112 v u none [ viim 1 | XI 1 1
v 9 | v 7 120 vz Vi 19 71b vim 2 | XI 9 30
IV 10 v 7 115 yoo26 | VI 1617 | 59,60 VI 3 | XI 26 47
vV 25 v ozZ|v 1 (LR VII 4 | XI 10 98a
v 11 \'4 8 33 v 29 none mmia || VI 5 XI 3,45, 98b
Iv 12 vV 910 28 none - 7,8,1
Iv 13 A4 13 116 VIII 6 none 98¢
Iv 14 Vv 14 34 VI 1 VII 1 90 VIII 7 none 98d
v 15 none 102¢ VI 2 ViI 223 9la VIII 8 X1 15 13
II¥ 1(75 v 15 %8%% % i gg 2 g{b VIII 9 X1 14 31
none 4 c
v 18 v 16 114 VI 5 VvII 5 91d X 1 X 2 50
v 19 v 17 117 VI 6 v 7 9le IX 2 X 9 54
v 20 \4 18 103 VI 7 ViI 6 9o1f IX 3 X 3478 51
v 21 \'4 18 103 VI 8 none 922, IX 4 none 51
v 22 A4 19 35 VI 9 none 92b X 5 X 3,5 52
IV 23 v 20 29 VI 10 none 92¢ IX 6 X 21 56




34468

Committee

Proposal

No. Page

48: Cont’d.

Mar. 29, considered, amended, passed by committee
ofthewhole ..............c.viiuininon .. 1973-1976
Mar. 29, reported by committee of the whole with 1
amendment; amendment concurred in; referred
to style and drafting .......................... 1987
(Note: The entire content stricken.)

49. A proposal with reference to the borrowing of
money by public corporations and bodies. Amends
article VIII by adding a section.

For text as offered and reasons ............ 852
As referred to style and drafting ............ 852
As reported by style and drafting ........... 2659
As rereferred to style and drafting .......... 2659
Jan. 81, reported by finance and taxation; referred
to committee of the whole .................... 723
Feb. 7, read first time; considered, passed by com-
mittee of the whole ........................... 852
Feb. 7, reported by committee of the whole without
amendment ; referred to style and drafting ...... 863
Apr. 18, reported by style and drafting (Report
64) ; placed on order of second reading ........ 2406
Apr. 19, read second time; passed; rereferred to
style and drafting ............. ... .. ... .. ... 2659

50. A proposal to require the legislature to provide
sufficient taxes to meet the state’s expenses cover-
ing the substance of section 2, article X of the 1908
constitution.

For text as offered and reasons ............ 853
As referred to style and drafting ............ 853
As reported by style and drafting ........... 2660
As rereferred to style and drafting .......... 2660
Jan. 31, reported by finance and taxation; referred
to committee of the whole .................... 724
Feb. 7, read first time; considered, passed by com-
mittee of the whole ........................... 853
Feb. 7, reported by committee of the whole without
amendment ; referred to style and drafting ..... 863
Mar. 5, reported by style and drafting (Report 29) ;
placed on order of second reading .............. 1430
Apr. 19, read second time; passed; rereferred to
style and drafting ............................ 2660

51. A proposal setting up the uniform rule of taxation
for providing for equalization a maximum limit for
assessments, prohibiting a graduated income tax,
and covering the subject matter of sections 3, 4, 7
and 8 of article X of the 1908 constitution.

For text as offered and reasons ............ 853
For minority reports and reasons ............. 854
As referred to style and drafting ............ 909
As reported by style and drafting ........... 2641
As rereferred to style and drafting .......... 2657
Jan. 31, reported by finance and taxation; referred
to committee of the whole .................... 724

Feb. 7, read first time; considered, amended by
committee of the whole
Feb. 8, considered, passed by committee of the
whole
Feb. 8, reported by committee of the whole with 2
amendments ; amendments concurred in; referred
to style and drafting
Apr. 18, reported by style and drafting (Report

.............. 853-863, 866-881
...................................... 882-906

906-909

65) ; placed on order of second reading ........ 2406
Apr. 19, read second time; amended, passed; re-

referred to style and drafting .............. 2641-2657
52. A proposal with reference to the taxation of certain
utilities, covering the material in article X, section

5 of the 1908 constitution.

For text as offered and reasons ............ 910

As referred to style and drafting ............ 920

As reported by style and drafting ........... 2660

As rereferred to style and drafting .......... 2690
Jan. 81, reported by finance and taxation; referred

to committee of the whole .................... 724
Feb. 8, read first time; considered, amended, passed

by committee of the whole .................... 910-911
Feb. 8, reported by committee of the whole with 1
~amendment; amendment concurred in; referred

tostyleand drafting .......................... 920
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Committee
Proposal

No.

Page

52: Cont'd.

53.

65.

Apr. 13, reported by style and drafting (Report
66) ; placed on order of second reading .........
Apr. 19, read second time; amended, not passed 2660-2666
Apr. 23, vote on passage reconsidered; passed as
amended ; rereferred to style and drafting ...2686-2690

A proposal to require that every tax law shall dis-
tinctly describe the tax, covering article X, section 6
of the present constitution.

For text as offered and reasons ............ 911
As referred to style and drafting ............ 911
As reported by style and drafting ........... 2666
As rereferred to style and drafting .......... 2666
Jan. 31, reported by finance and taxation; referred
to committee of the whole .................... 724
Feb. 8, read first time; considered, passed by com-
mittee of the whole .......................... 11-912
Feb. 8, reported by committee of the whole without
amendment ; referred to style and drafting ...... 920
Mar. 12, reported by style and drafting (Report
33) ; placed on order of second reading ........ 1568

Apr. 19, read second time; passed; rereferred to
style and drafting .......................... 2666-2667

A proposal that the power of taxation shall never
be surrendered, suspended, or contracted away, cov-
ering the material in article X, section 9 of the
present constitution.

For text as offered and reasons ............ 912
As referred to style and drafting ............ 912
As reported by style and drafting ........... 2667
As rereferred to style and drafting .......... 2667
Jan. 31, reported by finance and taxation; referred
to committee of the whole .................... 724
Feb. 8, read first time; considered, passed by com-
mittee of the whole ........................... 912
Feb. 8, reported by committee of the whole without
amendment ; referred to style and drafting ...... 920
Mar. 12, reported by style and drafting (Report
34) ; placed on order of second reading ........ 1568

Apr. 19, read second time; passed; rereferred to
style and drafting ............. ... ... ... .... 2667-2668

A proposal to include article X, section 19 of the
1908 constitution in the new constitution.

For text as offered and reasons ............ 912
As referred to style and drafting ............ 912
As reported by style and drafting ........... 2668
As rereferred to style and drafting .......... 2668
Jan. 31, reported by finance and taxation; referred
to committee of the whole ..................... 724
Feb. 8, read first time; considered, passed by com-
mittee of the whole ........................... 912
Feb. 8, reported by committee of the whole without
amendment; referred to style and drafting .... 920
Apr. 13, reported by style and drafting (Report
67) ; placed on order of second reading ........ 2406
Apr. 19, read second time; passed; rereferred to
style and drafting ................ ... ... ... ... 2668
A proposal to limit the ad valorem taxation of prop-
erty covering the subject matter of section 21,
article X of the 1908 constitution, commonly known
as the 15 mill limitation.
For text as offered and reasons ............ 913
As referred to style and drafting ........ .. .. 939
As reported by style and drafting ........... 2627
As rereferred to style and drafting .......... 2631
Jan. 81, reported by finance and taxation; referred
to committee of the whole .................. .. 724
Feb. 8, read first time; considered, substituted by
committee of the whole ....................... 913-920
Feb. 9, substitute considered, amended, passed by
committee of the whole ...................... 921-928

Feb. 9, reported by committee of the whole with 1
amendment; amendment concurred in; referred
to style and drafting ......................... 938-939
Apr. 138, reported by style and drafting (Report
68) ; placed on order of second reading
Apr. 19, read second time; substituted, passed; re-
referred to style and drafting .............. 2627-2631
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Committee Proposal 50, A proposal to require the legislature
to provide sufficient taxes to meet the state’s expenses covering
the substance of section 2, article X of the 1908 constitution;
with the recommendation that it pass.

D. Hale Brake, chairman.

For Committee Proposal 50 and the reasons submitted in sup-
port thereof, see below under date of February 7.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Referred to the committee of the
whole and placed on the general orders calendar.

SECRETARY CHASE: Mr. Brake, for the committee on
finance and taxation, also introduces
Committee Proposal 51, A proposal setting up the uniform rule
of taxation for providing for equalization a maximum limit for
assessments, prohibiting a graduated income tax, and covering
the subject matter of sections 3, 4, 7 and 8 of article X of the
1908 constitution;
with the recommendation that it pass.

D. Hale Brake, chairman.

For Committee Proposal 51 and the reasons submitted in sup-
port thereof, see below under date of February 7.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Referred to the committee of the
whole and placed on the general orders calendar.

SECRETARY CHASE: Mr. Brake, for the committee on
finance and taxation, also introduces
Committee Proposal 52, A proposal with reference to the taxa-
tion of certain utilities, covering the material in article X,
section 5 of the 1908 constitution;
with the recommendation that it pass.

D. Hale Brake, chairman.

For Committee Proposal 52 and the reasons submittied in sup-
port thereof, see below under date of February 8.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Referred to the committee of the
whole and placed on the general orders calendar.

SECRETARY CHASE: Mr. Brake, for the committee on
finance and taxation, also introduces
Committee Proposal 53, A proposal to require that every tax
law shall distinctly describe the tax, covering article X, section
6 of the present constitution;
with the recommendation that it pass. R

D. Hale Brake, chairman.

For Committee Proposal 53 and the reasons submitted in sup-
port thereof, see below under date of February 8.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Referred to the committee of the
whole and placed on the general orders calendar.

SECRETARY CHASE: Mr. Brake, for the committee on
finance and taxation, also introduces
Committee Proposal 54, A proposal that the power of taxation
ghall never be surrendered, suspended, or contracted away,
covering the material in article X, section 9 of the present
constitution ;
with the recommendation that it pass.

D. Hale Brake, chairman.

For Committee Proposal 54 and the reasons submitted in sup-
port thereof, see below under date of February 8.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Referred to the committee of the
whole and placed on the general orders calendar.
SECRETARY CHASE: Mr. Brake, for the committee on
finance and taxation, also introduces
Committee Proposal 55, A proposal to include article X, section
19 of the 1908 constitution in the new constitution;
with the recommendation that it pass. ‘
P ‘D. Hale Brake, chairman.

For Commiitee Proposal 55 and the reasons submitted in sup-
port thereof, see below under date of February 8.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Referred to the committee of the
whole and placed on the general orders calendar.

SECRETARY CHASE: Mr. Brake, for the committee on
finance and taxation, also introduces
Committee Proposal 56, A proposal to limit the ad valorem
taxation of property covering the subject matter of section 21,
article X of the 1908 constitution, commonly known as the 15
mill limitation;
with the recommendation that it pass.

D. Hale Brake, chairman.

For Committee Proposal 56 and the reasons submitted in sup-
port thereof, see below under date of February 8.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Referred to the committee of the
whole and placed on the general orders calendar.

SECRETARY CHASE: Mr. Brake, for the committee on
finance and taxation, also introduces
Committee Proposal 57, A proposal to require a public hearing
on all budgets of local units of government before the budgets
are approved. Amends article X by adding a section;
with the recommendation that it pass.

D. Hale Brake, chairman.

For Committee Proposal 57 and the reasons submittied in sup-
port thereof, see below under date of February 9.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Referred to the committee of the
whole and placed on the general orders calendar.

SECRETARY CHASE: Mr. Martin, for the committee on
executive branch, introduces
Exclusion Report 2027, A report recommending the exclusion
of article VI, sections 14 and 15. Substitute for Exclusion
Reports 2001 and 2002.

John B. Martin, chairman.

For Exclusion Report 2027 and the reasons submitted in support
thereof, see below under date of March 19.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Referred to the committee of the
whole and placed on the general orders calendar.
SECRETARY CHASE: Mr. Brake, for the committee on
finance and taxation, introduces
Exclusion Report 2028, A report recommending the exclusion
of sections 3, 4, 5, 7 and 8 of article X.
D. Hale Brake, chairman.

For Ezclusion Report 2028 and the reasons submitted in support
thereof, see below under date of February 9.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Referred to the committee of the
whole and placed on the general orders calendar.

SECRETARY CHASE: Mr. Pollock, for the committee on
declaration of rights, suffrage and elections, introduces
Committee Proposal 58, A proposal pertaining to the elective
franchise. A substitute for article III amending sections 4, 8,
9 and substituting new language for the other sections thereof;
with the recommendation that it pass.

James K. Pollock, chairman.

For Committee Proposal 58 and the reasons submitted in sup-
port thereof, see below under date of April 6.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Referred to the committee of the
whole and placed on the general orders calendar.

SECRETARY CHASE: The committee on legislative powers,
by Mr. Hoxie, chairman, reports back to the convention
Delegate Proposal 1340, A proposal to limit the power of sale
and disposition of certain public property and to require state
officers under certain circumstances to resist condemnation by
the United States government. Amends article V by adding 2
new section thereto; with the recommendation that the proposal
be referred to the committee on emerging problems.

T. Jefferson Hoxie, chairman.
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Mr. Lesinski, seeking recognition on the Hutchinson amend-
ment?

MR. LESINSKI: Just a point of information, Mr. Chair-
man.

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: The gentleman will state it.

MR. LESINSKI: It is in regard to a reference point in
your committee proposal. It states by “section 1 of this article
X" — of what constitution, 1908 or— ?

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: The gentleman will defer that
point of order until the Hutchinson amendment is disposed of.
Does the gentleman from St. Clair Shores desire to speak on
the Hutchinson amendment?

MR. SNYDER: Mr. Chairman, I arise on a point of infor-
mation that either Mr. Brake or Mr. Hutchinson can advise
me on; in fact, it may be well to get it from both. Now the
present language, I would assume, would put the responsibility
in the executive department, because this is a natural branch
of the executive department. Now, with the removal of the
specific department, would there be any confusion as to
whether the authority would lie in the legislature or in the
executive branch? I think that this is a very important point.
It may be more than a mere omission of a few words; the
future responsibility of the various departments may be in-
volved.

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: The gentleman yields to the gen-
tleman from Fennville for an answer.

MR. HUTCHINSON: Mr. Chairman, certainly it is a legis-
lative responsibility to provide the several departments of
government. The legislature has the responsibility in creating
those departments and, from time to time, it is desirable to
change them and to reorganize them and so on. This reorgani-
zation has taken place before in our history. Governor Groesbeck
undertook a great governmental reorganization, and so on.
Now, as Mr. Brake pointed out, the Constitution of 1908 re-
ferred to the state board of assessors, and in 1908, I dare say
that it was probably stated upon the floor of that convention
that there was a function that was being done by the state
board of assessors and in the foreseeable future would be done
by the state board of assessors; but, you see, the times and
the organization of the government have completely changed
that, and it is actually being done by the state tax commission.

I think that, looking again into the future, we don’t know
how the organizational changes will come about and I think
it is unwise to freeze into our constitution simply a department
by name in the executive branch of the government. Mr. Sny-
der’s point that he wonders if there might be some confusion
about whether this would revert as a legislative responsibility
or an executive responsibility — well, let me answer it this
way. Obviously, it is an activity or function which must be
performed within the executive branch of the government; but
as to whether one department within that branch or another
department within that branch shall undertake the duty is
the responsibility, first, of the legislature to implement the
organization of the government.

MR. SNYDER: Then I am to understand that the chain
of command in this instance would not be changed by the ex-
clusion of the words. Thank you very much. Mr. Hutchinson,
I do not think that the record will show the nod of your head,
80 will you speak?

MR. HUTCHINSON: Mr. Chairman, I agree with the gen-
tleman’s interpretation.

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: Does the gentleman from Detroit,
Mr. Mahinske, desire to speak on the Hutchinson amendment?

MR. MAHINSKE: Yes. I would like to direct a question
to Mr. Hutchinson. Do you believe, Mr. Hutchinson, in any
Way the elimination of this language would have anything to
4o with the existence of the state tax commission, or are you
Just taking away the constitutional delegation of this power
to that commission ?
tleCHAIRMAN BENTLEY: The gentleman yields to the gen-

man from Fennville.

MR. HUTCHINSON: In answer, Mr. Mahinske, the state
ut: COimmission is now an agency created by statute. The stat-
Tts ;V 11 continue to exist. The agency will continue to exist.

unctions which are now devolved upon it by statute will

continue to reside there, unless and until in a governmental
reorganization brought about lawfully those functions should
be transferred to some other department. The removal of ref-
erence to the state tax commission out of this article at this
time will not abolish the state tax commission, sir.

MR. MAHINSKE: Your argument is just in reverse that
by leaving this language in we would create for the life of this
constitution, at least, a state tax commission?

MR. HUTCHINSON: You are right.

MR. MAHINSKHE: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: The question is on the amend-
ment offered by the gentleman from Fennville, Mr. Hutchinson.
As many as are in favor will respond by saying aye. Those
opposed ?

The amendment is adopted. Does the gentleman from Detroit,
Mr. Lesinski, now desire to pursue his point of information?

MR. LESINSKI: Yes. I would make an amendment if I
knew how, but I don’t —I can’t see to what constitution this
section and article refers to.

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: Does the gentleman care to yield
to the chairman of the committee?

MR. LESINSKI: Yes.

MR. BRAKE: The reference to section 1 of article X is to
the 1908 constitution. That is the section which specifies the
basis of taxation that was to go into the primary school fund,
which we handled the other day.

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: The gentleman has the floor.

MR. LESINSKI: I am glad that I am here today, because,
if I read it 10 years from now, would I know or would I be
able to find out?

MR. BRAKE: You are talking about that word ‘“now”?

MR. LESINSKI: No. The reference. It should state 1908
constitution.

MR. BRAKE: Now I know what you are talking about.
We had to say something. Style and drafting, when they decide
what the section numbers and article numbers are going to be,
will put in the appropriate section and article. We don’t know
now what article this is going to be numbered or what section
it is going to be.

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: Are there any amendments to the
body of the proposal? If not, it will pass.

Committee Proposal 52, as amended, is passed and the sec-
retary will read.

SECRETARY CHASE: Item 27 on the calendar, from the
committee on finance and taxation, by Mr. Brake, chairman,
Committee Proposal 53, A proposal to require that every tax
law shall distinctly describe the tax, covering article X, section
6 of the present constitution.

Following i3 Commitiee Proposal 53 a8 read by the secretary,

and the reasons submitted in support thereof:

The committee recommends that the following
be included in the constitution :

Sec. a. Every law which imposes, continues or revives
a tax shall distinctly state the tax[, and the objects to
which it is to be applied; and it shall not be sufficient to
refer to any other law to fix such tax or object].

Mr. Brake, chairman of the committee on finance and
taxation, submits the following reasons in support of Com-
mittee Proposal 53:

This section continues in part the present language of
section 6 of article X. It requires no more than any tax-
payer should expect, i.e., a distinct and clear statement of
any tax imposed upon the citizens of this state.

The proposal eliminates the requirement that tax laws
specify “the objects to which [the tax] is to be applied”.
This has been judicially construed to mean “the purpose
for which the money is to be spent”. In a complex system
of taxation, when the proceeds of one general tax may be
devoted to many different purposes, this seems obsolete.

The proposal also deletes the present statement that “it
shall not be sufficient to refer to any other law to fix such
tax”. The committee believes that any question of the leg-

BExplanation—Matter within [ ] 1s stricken, matter in eapttnlﬂi new.




912 CONSTITUTIONAL CONVENTION RECORD

islature’s right to refer to income determined for federal
tax purposes should be eliminated. However, the commit-
tee does not intend by this to permit any delegation
of the power to fix a tax or tax base to another legislative
authority.

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: Mr. Brake.

MR. BRAKE: Mr. Chairman, I yield to our committee
member, Dean Doty.

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: The gentleman from Grand Ledge.

MR. DEAN DOTY: Mr. Chairman and members of the
committee, I will refer you to Journal 69, page 406, the right-
hand column.

[The supporting reasons to Committee Proposal 53 were read
by Mr. Doty. For text, see above, page 911.]

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: Are there any amendments to the
body of the proposal? If not, it will pass.

Committee Proposal 53 is passed and the secretary will read.

SECRETARY CHASE: Item 28 on the calendar, from the
committee on finance and taxation, by Mr. Brake, chairman,
Committee Proposal 54, A proposal that the power of taxation
shall never be surrendered, suspended, or contracted away,

covering the material in article X, section 9 of the present

constitution.

Following is Commiitee Proposal 5} as read by the secretary,
and the reasons submitted in support thereof:

The committee recommends that the following
be included in the constitution:

Sec. a. [The power of taxation shall never be surren-
dered or suspended by any grant or contract to which the
state or any municipal corporation shall be a party.] THE
POWER OF TAXATION SHALL NEVER BE SURREN-
DERED, SUSPENDED, OR CONTRACTED AWAY.

Mr. Brake, chairman of the committee on finance and
taxation, submits the following reasons in support of Com-
mittee Proposal 54:

This proposal contains the substance of section 9, article
X of the present constitution. It simplifies the language.

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: The gentleman from Stanton.

MR. BRAKE: On this proposal, I yield to our committee
member, Roy Howes.

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: The gentleman from Copemish is
recognized.

MR. HOWES: Mr. Chairman, fellow delegates, this is also
in Journal 69, on page 407, “This proposal contains the sub-
stance of section 9, article X of the present constitution, but
it simplifies the language.” This simplified wording of this
proposal is now the exact wording of article VI, section 1 of
the Hawaiian constitution.

The power of taxation should reside perpetually with the
state and its corporate districts and should never be surren-
dered, delegated or assigned to private parties. An important
development in regard to this section in recent years has been
the practice of some communities to give exemptions or other
special incentives to lure industry to their areas. Potential
problems arise when communities promise tax exemptions of
5, 10, or 20 years to new industries. Some of these industries
remain only as long as these exemptions or other special in-
centives remain in force, and the long run value of this special
treatment for new industries is questionable. These policies
to some extent involve a contracting away of the taxing power
and to this extent are construed by some to be in violation of
this section.

This practice was used many times in English colonial his-
tory, but is one that is normally looked down upon in the United
States today. We strongly recommend the adoption of this
proposal ‘into our constitution.

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: Are there any amendments to the
body of the proposal? If not, it will pass.

.. Beplanation—Matter within [ ] is stricken, matter in capitals is new.

Committee Proposal 54 is passed and the secretary will read.

SECRETARY CHASE: Item 29 on the calendar, from the
committee on finance and taxation, by Mr. Brake, chairman,
Committee Proposal 55, A proposal to include article X, sec-
tion 19 of the 1908 constitution in the new constituiton.

Following is Commitiee Proposal 55 as read by the secretary,

and the reasons submitted in support thereof:

The committee recommends that the following
be included in the constitution :

Sec. a. No collector, holder or disburser of public mon-
eys shall have a seat in the legislature, nor be eligible to
any office of trust or profit under this state, until he shall
have accounted for and paid over, as provided by law, all
sums for which he may be liable.

Mr. Brake, chairman of the committee on finance and
taxation, submits the following reasons in support of Com-
mittee Proposal 55:

The committee recommends the inclusion of the present
language of the 1908 constitution unchanged. The section
actually contains 2 limitations. It provides that collectors
or holders of public moneys are ineligible for membership
in the legislature while continuing to be collector or holder,
and prior to the time when proper accounting has been
made.

It also provides that collectors or holders of public mon-
eys are ineligible for office of trust or profit prior to the
time when proper accounting has been made.

The citizens research council in its comparative analysis
states, “. . . these provisions exclude all collectors, hold-
ers, or disbursers of public money and thus seek to avoid
any question of incompatibility of interest. The lesson of
history suggests the wisdom of protecting the integrity of
handlers of public money.” The governor’s citizens advi-
sory committee also recommended the section be retained
as written.

The committee believes this section serves a very real
and useful purpose and should be retained in the con-
stitution.

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: The gentleman from Stanton.

MR. BRAKE: For this proposal, I yield to our committee
member, Dave Upton.

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: The gentleman from St. Joseph.

MR. UPTON: I would like to refer the committee to, again,
Journal 69, page 407 :

[The supporting reasons to Committee Proposal 55 were read
by Mr. Upton. For text, see above.]

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: Are there any amendments to the
body of the proposal? The gentleman from Muskegon Heights,
Mr. Hanna.

MR. W. F. HANNA: Mr. Chairman, I would like to ad-
dress a question to Mr. Upton. He used the words ‘disburser
of public moneys.” Would a person signing a warrant or &
purchase order be construed to be a disburser of public moneys?

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: The gentleman yields to the gen-
tleman from St. Joseph for a reply.

MR. UPTON: This exact question did not come before our
committee. It is a legal matter that I would not be prepared
to answer.

MR. W. F. HANNA: My question, Mr. Chairman, possibly
Mr. Brake, I know that it is common practice; this question
is as to whether it is necessary or not for supervisors O
various townships who sign warrants —by signing a warrant
he is a disburser of public moneys, in my opinion. Would he
then be barred from a seat in the legislature?

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: The gentleman yields to the gepn-
tleman from Stanton.

MR. BRAKE: I think what we are talking about, MT.
Hanna, is the person who has the control, the custody of the
money, and until he has made a proper accounting, that he is
not eligible to a seat in the legislature. Now that very plainly,
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treat any new district unfairly. Frankly, I think this is a step
in the right direction.

Also, I would like to say that I have the figures from our
county and the increase is only a fraction over the 15 mills.
The highest millage, taking the 5 year highs for the 3 units
of government, would only come to 15.48 mills.

I know in some areas it would come a little larger than
that, but I think we can afford to give a little bit on the 15
mills in order to accomplish what this does.

‘CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: The Chair recognizes the gentle-
man from Grand Rapids, Mr. Martin.

MR. MARTIN: Mr. Chairman, I talked about this kind
of a solution to the problems which we have had with friction
between the various units of government in Kent county over
the activities of the allocation board. I talked to various
people who were involved in some of that friction during the
campaign, and it was my impression that this type of solution
that is proposed here would be most welcome to those various
units and that it provides them a flexibility which they do not
have at the present time, and particularly would relieve the
situation involved in the constant squabble and struggle over
who gets what portion of this 15 mills.

It seems to me the committee has done an admirable job of
working out a better solution than the one we have now and

that this is a good provision, one that is well worth putting -

into the constitution in place of the old provision which is
proposed to be reinstated by Mr. Turner’s amendment. I there-
fore would support the committee’s position.

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: The Chair recognizes the chair-
man of the committee, the gentleman from Stanton, Mr. Brake.

MR. BRAKE: Mr. Chairman, ladies and gentlemen, I had
hoped that we could finish all of the finance committee’s pro-
posals tonight, but I find we have conflicts — something else
has been set —so I move the committee rise.

CHAIRMAN BENTLEY: The question is on the motion
that the committee shall rise. Those in favor will say aye.
Those opposed ?

The committee rises.

[Whereupon, the committee of the whole having risen, President
Nisbet resumed the Chair.]

PRESIDENT NISBET: Mr. Bentley. .

MR. BENTLEY: Mr. President, the committee of the whole
has had under consideration certain items on the general orders
calendar of which the secretary will give a detailed report.

PRESIDENT NISBET: The secretary will read.

SECRETARY CHASE: Mr. President, the committee of the
whole has had under consideration Committee Proposal 52, A
proposal with reference to the taxation of certain utilities,
covering the material in article X, section 5 of the 1908 con-
stitution. It reports this proposal back to the convention with
an amendment thereto, recommending the amendment be agreed
to and the proposal, as thus amended, do pass.

[The following is the amendment recommended by the com-
mittee of the whole:

1. Amend page 1, line 8, after “state” by striking out “tax
commission” ; and in line 12, after “state” by striking out “tax
commission”.]

PRESIDENT NISBET: The question is on agreeing to the
amendment as proposed by the committee. Those in favor will
-8ay aye. Opposed, no.

The amendment is agreed to.

Committee Proposal 52, as amended, is referred to the com-
mittee on style and drafting.

Following is Committee Proposal 52 as amended and referred

to the committee on style and drafting:

The committee recommends that the following
be included in the constitution:

Sec. a. The legislature may provide by law for the as-
sessment by the state of the property whose ad valorem
taxes are reserved to state aid for public education by
section 1 of this article X, and of such other property as
the legislature may designate, and for the levy and col-
lection of taxes thereon. Property assessed by the state
shall be assessed at the same proportion of its true cash
value as the legislature shall specify for property subject
to general ad valorem taxation, and the rate of taxation
on such property shall be the average rate levied upon
other property under the general ad valorem tax law, or,
if the legislature shall so provide, the rate of tax appli-
cable to the property of each business enterprise so taxed
shall be the average rate of ad valorem taxation levied
upon other property in all counties in which any of said

property is situated.

SECRETARY CHASE: The committee of the whole, Mr.
President, has also had under consideration Committee Pro-
posal 53, A proposal to require that every tax law shall dis-
tinctly describe the tax, covering article X, section 6 of the
present constitution; Committee Proposal 54, A proposal that
the power of taxation shall never be surrendered, suspended,
or contracted away, covering the material in article X, section
9 of the present constitution; and Committee Proposal 55, A
proposal to include article X, section 19 of the 1908 constitu-
tion in the new constitution. It reports these 3 proposals back to
the convention without amendment and with the recom-
mendation that they do pass.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Committee Proposals 53, 54 and 55
are referred to the committee on style and drafting.

For Committee Proposal 53 as referred to the committee on

style and drafting, see above, page 911.

For Committee Proposal 5} as referred to the committee on
style and drafting, see above, page 912.

For Committee Proposal 55 as referred to the committee on

style and drafting, see above, page 912.

SECRETARY CHASE: The committee of the whole, Mr.
President, has also had under consideration Committee Pro-
posal 56, and has come to no final resolution thereon. This
completes the report of the committee of the whole.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Announcements.

SECRETARY CHASE: The committee on executive branch
will meet in room C, tomorrow at 1:00 o’clock p.m. John Mar-
tin, chairman.

The committee on rules and resolutions will meet in room I,
tomorrow at 8:30 a.m. Richard Van Dusen, chairman.

Mr. Norris requests excuse from tomorrow morning’s ses-
sion, and Mr. McAllister requests leave of absence from the
session of next Monday.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Without objection they will be
excused.

SECRETARY CHASE: That is all of the items on the
secretary’s desk, Mr. President.

PRESIDENT NISBET: The Chair recognizes Mr. Heide-
man.

MR. HEIDEMAN: Mr. President, I move that we adjourn.

PRESIDENT NISBET: The question is on adjournment.
Those in favor will say aye. Opposed, no.

We are adjourned until 9:30 tomorrow morning.

[Whereupon, at 5:45 o’clock p.m., the convention adjourned
until 9:30 o’clock a.m., Friday, February 9, 1962.]
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NINETY-SEVENTH DAY

Monday, March 12, 1962, 4:00 o’clock p.m.
PROCEEDINGS

PRESIDENT NISBET: The convention will please come
to order.

Our invocation today will be given by one of our own
delegates, Mrs. Conklin, Will you please rise.

MRS. CONKLIN: Our heavenly Father, we turn to Thee
this day with thanks for the blessings of health and strength
and understanding. We thank Thee for our fellowship with
one another during these past months and we ask Thy con-
tinued blessings upon us. Fill us with the confidence we
need to do our work. Inspire our efforts, bless us all with
a sure vision of our purpose, and guide us that we may under-
stand Thy will and fulfill Thy purpose. May the words of
our mouths and the meditations of our hearts always be
acceptable in Thy sight, O Lord, our strength and our re-
deemer. Through Jesus Christ, our Lord. Amen.

PRESIDENT NISBET: The roll call will be taken by the
gecretary. Those present, please vote aye. If you are present,
please vote aye. Have you all voted? If so, the secretary will
record your presence.

SECRETARY CHASE: Mr. President, a quorum of the con-
vention is present.

Prior to today’s session, the secretary received the following
requests for leave:

Mr. Dell will not be able to be here for the 4:00 o’clock
session. He will try to make it by 8:00 o'clock this evening;
Delegates Radka, Habermehl and Dehnke, Perras, Sablich,
Perlich and Pellow wish to be granted temporary leave be-
cause of hazardous highway conditions en route; and Mr.
Woolfenden, bad weather delayed his plane return from New
York.

Judge Mosier had an auto accident Friday in Detroit. He
was in the St. John hospital over the weekend; transferred to
the Dowagiac hospital at 2:00 o’clock today. Dr. John Hick-
man reports that he walked into the hospital against orders
with a broken vertebrae. He is not in traction, but will have
to stay in the hospital for a few days. He requests indefinite
leave.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Without objection, the requests are
granted.

SECRETARY CHASE: Absent with leave: Messrs. Dade,
Dehnke, Dell, A. G. Elliott, Habermehl, Haskill, Heideman,
Hutchinson, Kelsey, Liberato, Madar, McCauley, Mosier, Pel-
low, Perlich, Perras, Radka, Sablich, Seyferth, Sterrett, Su-
zore, Upton, White, Wilkowski, Woolfenden, Yeager and
Youngblood. )

Absent without leave: Messrs. Bledsoe, Donald Doty, Doug-
las, BErickson and Higgs.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Without objection, the delegates
are excused.

[During the proceedings the following delegates entered the
chamber and took their seats: Messrs. Dehnke, Habermehl,
Radka, Donald Doty, Higgs, Bledsoe, Dell, Douglas, Erickson,
Pellow, Perlich, Perras, Sablich, Seyferth, White and Wool-
fenden.]

Reports of standing committees.

SECRETARY CHASE: The committee on style and draft-
ing, by Mr. Cudlip, chairman, submits Report 31 of that
committee, reporting back to the convention Committee Pro-
posal 8, A proposal to provide that the governor may convene
the legislature on extraordinary occasions;
with the recommendation that the style and form be approved.

William B. Cudlip, chairman,

For Committee Propoesal 8 as reported by the committee on style
and drafting, see below under date of April 24.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Referred to the order of second
reading of proposals.

SECRETARY CHASE: The committee on style and draft-
ing, by Mr. Cudlip, chairman, submits Report 32 of that
committee, reporting back to the convention Committee Pro-
posal 9, A proposal to provide that the governor may convene
the legislature at other places when the seat of government
becomes dangerous ;
with the recommendation that the style and form be approved.

William B. Cudlip, chairman.

Kor Committee Proposal 9 as reported by the committee on style
and drafting, see below under date of April 24.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Referred to the order of second
reading of proposals.

SECRETARY CHASE: The committee on style and draft-
ing, by Mr. Cudlip, chairman, submits Report 33 of that
committee, reporting back to the convention Committee Pro-
posal 53, A proposal to require that every tax law shall dis-
tinctly describe the tax, covering article X, section 6 of the
present constitution;
with the recommendation that the style and form be approved.

William B. Cudlip, chairman.

For Committee Proposal 53 as reported by the committee on style
and drafting, see below under date of April 19.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Referred to the order of second
reading of proposals.

SECRETARY CHASE: The committee on style and draft-
ing, by Mr. Cudlip, chairman, submits Report 34 of that
committee, reporting back to the convention Committee Pro-
posal 54, A proposal that the power of taxation shall never be
surrendered, suspended, or contracted away, covering the
material in article X, section 9 of the present constitution;
with the recommendation that the style and form be approved.

William B. Cudlip, chairman.

For Committee Proposal 54 as reported by the committee on style
and drafting, see below under date of April 19.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Referred to the order of second
reading of proposals.

SECRETARY CHASE: The committee on style and draft-
ing, by Mr. Cudlip, chairman, submits Report 35 of that
committee, reporting back to the convention Committee Pro-
posal 3, A proposal to provide the governor shall be comman-
der of the state armed forces;
with the recommendation that the style and form be approved.

William B. Cudlip, chairman.

For Committee Proposal 3 as reported by the commitiee on style
and drafting, see below under date of April 2}.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Referred to the order of second

" reading of proposals.

SECRETARY CHASE: The committee on style and draft-
ing, by Mr. Cudlip, chairman, submits Report 36 of that
committee, reporting back to the convention Committee Pro-
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the schools, and there is no need to fix it in the constitution
as we had in the past.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Mr. Brown.

MR. G. E. BROWN: Mr. President, members of the com-
mittee, I would like to address a question to Mr. Austin, or
ask him to confirm my understanding of this.

PRESIDENT NISBET: You may if Mr. Austin cares to
answer.

MR. G. E. BROWN: I believe it is your understanding,
as you stated previously, that if a no vote is cast upon this,
then the matter is stricken from the committee proposal, and
Committee Proposal 51 will do exactly what this amendment
would have done had the word been left in, “may” rather
than “shall.” Is that correct?

MR. AUSTIN: That is correct.

MR. G. E. BROWN: That is a clear understanding?

MR. AUSTIN: That is correct.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Mr. Kuhn. Mr. Kuhn passes. Mr.
Gust.

MR. GUST: Well, that may be your understanding, Mr.
Austin, and maybe you are convinced by it, Mr. Garry Brown,
but that is why I took the trouble to put this question to Mr.
van Dusen half an hour ago. Now, let’s get it straight in our
minds. This is the whole nub of the matter. The one side
says, and I don’t think it has been refuted, when you take
away the earmarking of these funds, in order to preserve the
status quo, taxwise, of utilities and other groupings in the
state of Michigan, you've got to change the “may” to “shall”
in order to preserve their rights in this matter, and, inci-
dentally, your rights as citizens of the state of Michigan. Now,
I don’t care whose understanding it is, going back with this
Mutt and Jeff conversation on the floor, it is still back to
the question I put to Mr. Van Dusen, and nobody has refuted
it yet, that in order to preserve the status quo here and
insure the utilities that they will have the tax break to which
they are entitled for the reasons that were set forth so
eloquently by the chairman of this committee, Mr. Brake, him-
self, I urge you to vote yes on this proposal as amended.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Mr. Kuhn.

MR. KUHN: Mr. President, I move the previous question.

PRESIDENT NISBET: The previous question has been de-
manded. Is that demand seconded? Sufficient number up. The
question now is: shall the previous question be put? Those
in favor will say aye. Opposed, no. )

The previous question is ordered. The question now is on
Committee Proposal 52, as amended. Those in favor will vote
aye. Those opposed will vote no. Have you all voted? If so,
the secretary will lock the machine and record the vote.

The roll was called and the delegates voted as follows:

Yeas—62
Andrus, Miss Iverson Sharpe
Anspach Kelsey Sleder
Batchelor Krolikowski Snyder
Bledsoe Kuhn Spitler
Bonisteel Leibrand Stafseth
Boothby Leppien Stamm
Conklin, Mrs. Liberato Sterrett
Cudlip Mahinske Stevens
Donnelly, Miss McAllister Stopezynski
Doty, Dean McLogan Thomson
Erickson Millard Turner
Figy Nisbet Tweedie
Follo Plank Upton
Gover Powell ‘Walker
Gust Prettie ‘Wanger
Habermehl Pugsley ‘White
Hannah, J. A, Radka Wilkowski
Howes Rajkovich Wood
Hoxie Richards, J. B. ‘Woolfenden
Hubbs Shackleton Youngblood
Hutchinson Shanahan

Nays—46
Allen Durst Judd, Mrs.
Austin Elliott, A. G. Karn
Baginski Elliott, Mrs. Daisy King
Balcer Everett Kirk, S.

Barthwell Finch Knirk, B.
Beaman Gadola Lesinski
Blandford Garvin Madar
Brake Hanna, W. F. Murphy
Brown, G. E. Haskill Perras
Buback Hatch Sablich
Cushman, Mrs. Hatcher, Mrs. Seyferth
Danhof Higgs Shaffer
Dehnke Hodges Staiger
DeVries Hood Van Dusen
Doty, Donald Jones Young
Douglas

SECRETARY CHASE: On the passage of Committee Pro-
posal 52, the yeas are 62; the nays are 46.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Committee Proposal 52, as amend-
ed, is not passed. Mr. Woolfenden.

MR. WOOLFENDEN: I would like to make a parliamen-
tary inquiry. Is my understanding of our rules correct, that a
motion to reconsider can be made on Monday?

PRESIDENT NISBET: That is correct, Mr. Woolfenden.
Mr. Barthwell.

MR. BARTHWELL: Mr. President, I move that we re-
consider the vote on the proposal that we have just voted on
and ask for the yeas and nays.

MR. WANGER: Mr. President, a parliamentary inquiry.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Mr. Wanger.

MR. WANGER: Can the motion to reconsider be made
more than once?

PRESIDENT NISBET: No, sir.

MR. WANGER: I move to table the motion to reconsider.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Mr. Hutchinson, are we in trouble
again?

MR. HUTCHINSON: Mr. President, in the senate, if you
move to table the motion to reconsider, it is gone; you can’t
take that motion from the table.

MR. HOXIE: Mr. President.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Mr. Hoxie.

MR. HOXIE: Mr. President, I move that the proposal be
placed on the table.

MR. KUHN: Parliamentary inquiry, Mr. President.

PRESIDENT NISBET: If everyone will just please keep
quiet for a moment, we will try not to get into the trouble
we were in before. Mr. Barthwell, your motion was made to
reconsider. Do you want to put that or do you want to with-
draw it?

MR. BARTHWELL: I want to put it, sir.

MR. KUHN: Parliamentary inquiry, Mr. President.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Yes, Mr. Kuhn.

MR. KUHN: We are not proceeding under the rules of
the committee of the whole, but we are proceeding under the
rules of the convention, and I think if you read those rules
clearly, that there are 2 times that you may move to recon-
sider, once the same day, and once the next, but not twice in
the same day, and I so call your attention to that rule, rule 53,
and ask for a ruling. Mr. President, could we have a ruling
on rule 53, please?

PRESIDENT NISBET: That is what we are trying to get,
Mr. Kuhn. That is what we are discussing. Will the conven-
tion please be in order.

The Chair calls attention to the last sentence of rule 53,
“No motion to reconsider shall be renewed on the same day.”
This seems to indicate that a second motion to reconsider,
if made pursuant to the provisions of the first sentence of
rule 53, it would be in order. The ruling will be that the vote
to reconsider may be made now. If it loses, it can be made
again on Monday.

MR. KUHN: Thank you, Mr. President.

MR. WANGER: Mr. President, I withdraw the motion to
table.

MR. BARTHWELL: Mr. President, I withdraw the motion
to reconsider.

PRESIDENT NISBET: The secretary will read the next
proposal.

SECRETARY CHASE: Committee Proposal 53, A proposal
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to require that every tax law shall distinctly describe the tax,
covering article X, section 6 of the present constitution.

Following is Committee Proposal 53 as reported by the com-
mittee on style and drafting and read by the secretary. (For
full text as referred to said committee, see above, page 911.):

Sec. a. Every law which imposes, continues or revives
a tax shall distinctly state the tax.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Mr. Brake.

MR. BRAKE: Mr. President, ladies and gentlemen, this is
the provision of the old constitution, except that we have left
out the words saying that it is not sufficient to refer to some
other law in order to fix your tax. That prohibition has been
left out. Otherwise, we have the same provision of the old
constitution.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Mr. Austin.

MR. AUSTIN: Mr. President and fellow delegates, I would
like to urge a unanimous vote on this one.

PRESIDENT NISBET: The question is on Committee Pro-
posal 53. Those in favor will vote aye. Those opposed will
vote nay. Have you all voted? If so, the secretary will lock
the machine and record the vote. Mr. Brown.

MR. G. E. BROWN: In order to save time, while the vote
is being recorded, the matter that has just occurred has
bothered me for some time, and that is that you can have a
motion to reconsider by a nonproponent of the motion. Now,
I think this is a bad rule, and I think that is not the rule
that is always accepted. And I would like to suggest to the
president that the rules committee consider changing this rule
so that we will not have the debacle that occurs when this
happens.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Mr. Brown, would you mind writ-
ing that out and referring it to Mr. Van Dusen?

The roll was called and the delegates voted as follows:

For Committee Proposal 53 as rereferred to the committee on

style and drafting, see above, page 2666.

The secretary will read the next proposal.

SECRETARY CHASE: Item 13 on the calendar, Committee
Proposal 54, A proposal that the power of taxation shall never
be surrendered, suspended, or contracted away, covering the
material in article X, section 9 of the present constitution.

Following i8¢ Commitiee Proposal 54 as reported by the com-
mittee on style and drafting and read by the secretary. (For
full text as referred to said committee, see above, page 912.):

Sec. a. The power of taxation shall never be surren-
dered, suspended, or contracted away.

PRESIDENT NISBET: The Chair recognizes Mr. Brake.

MR. BRAKE: Mr. President, ladies and gentlemen, this
comes down to us from the remote past, when there was a
practice of farming out taxes. We think the safe thing to do
is to continue it.

PRESIDENT NISBET: The question is on the adoption
of Committee Proposal 54. Miss Donnelly.

MISS DONNELLY: Through the Chair, Mr. President, I
would like to ask the proponent of this a question, if he would
answer; the question being, whose power of taxation shall
never be? Are we talking about the state, are we talking
about a city, are we talking about a county? In view of what
we did in local government, I don’t understand this one.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Mr. Brake.

MR. BRAKE: We are talking about all of them. I think
there is no conflict with what we did in connection with the
metropolitan authorities, but if there is any conflict, both will
have to be construed by the court. I think there is not.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Will the boards be cleared, please?
Those in favor of Committee Proposal 54 will vote aye. Those
opposed will vote nay. Have you all voted? If so, the secretary
will lock the machine and record the vote. Mr. Austin.

MR. AUSTIN: Mr. President, in order to save time, while
the machine is picking up the votes, I would like to explain
my abstention on this one. I was on my feet when Miss Don-
nelly asked her question, because I think she has raised a
very legitimate question, and I feel we should have dealt with
it before we voted. I certainly thought that I should abstain.

Yeas—100
Allen Gust Nisbet
Andrus, Miss Habermehl Plank
Anspach Hannah, J. A. Powell
Austin Hart, Miss Prettie
Balcer Haskill Pugsley
Barthwell Hatch Radka
Batchelor Hatcher, Mrs. Rajkovich
Beaman Higgs Richards, J. B.
Binkowski Hood Seyferth
Blandford Howes Shackleton
Bledsoe Hoxie Shaffer
Brake Hubbs -Shanahan
Brown, G. E. Hutchinson Sharpe
Buback Iverson Sleder
Conklin, Mrs. Jones Snyder
Cudlip Judd, Mrs. Spitler
Cushman, Mrs. Karn Stafseth
Danhof Kelsey Staiger
Dehnke King Stamm
DeVries Kirk, S. Sterrett
Donnelly, Miss Knirk, B. Stevens
Doty, Donald Krolikowski Stopczynski
Douglas Kuhn Thomson
Durst Leibrand Turner
Elliott, A. G. Leppien Tweedie
Elliott, Mrs. Daisy  ILesinski Upton
Erickson Liberato Van Dusen
Everett Madar Walker
Figy Mahinske Wanger
Finch McAllister ‘White
Follo MclLogan Wilkowski
Gadola Millard Young
Garvin Murphy Youngblood
Gover

Nays—0

SECRETARY CHASE: On the passage of Committee Pro-

posal 53, the yeas are 100; the nays, none.

PRESIDENT NISBET: Committee Proposal 53 is passed

and referred to the committee on style and drafting.

The roll was called and the delegates voted as follows:

Yeas—100
Allen Gover Nisbet
Andrus, Miss Gust Plank
Anspach Habermehl Powell
Balcer Hannah, J. A. Prettie
Barthwell Hart, Miss Pugsley
Batchelor Haskill Radka
Beaman Hatch Rajkovich
Binkowski Hatcher, Mrs. Richards, J. B.
Blandford Higgs Seyferth
Bledsoe Hood Shackleton
Bonisteel Howes Shaffer
Boothby Hoxie Shanahan
Brown, G. E. Hubbs Sharpe
Buback Hutchinson Snyder
Conklin, Mrs. Iverson Spitler
Cudlip Jones Stafseth
Cushman, Mrs. Judd, Mrs. Staiger
Danhof Karn Stamm
Dehnke Kelsey Sterrett
DeVries King Stevens
Donnelly, Miss Kirk, S. Stopczynski
Doty, Dean Knirk, B. Thomson
Doty, Donald Krolikowski Turner
Douglas Kuhn Tweedie
Durst Leibrand Upton
Elliott, A. G. Leppien Van Dusen
Elliott, Mrs: Daisy  Lesinski ‘Walker
Erickson Liberato ‘Wanger
Everett Madar . ‘White
Figy MecAllister- <" Wilkowski
Finch McLogan Woolfenden
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PREAMBLE Article I -
I. DECLARATION OF RIGHTS Declaration of Rights -
II. ELECTIONS Sec. 1. All political power is inherent in the &

III. GENERAL GOVERNMENT
. LEGISLATIVE BRANCH
V. EXECUTIVE BRANCH
VI. JUDICIAL BRANCH
VII. LOCAL GOVERNMENT
VIII. EDUCATION
IX. FINANCE AND TAXATION
X. PROPERTY
XI. PUBLIC OFFICERS AND EMPLOYMENT
XII. AMENDMENT AND REVISION
SCHEDULE AND TEMPORARY

people. Government is instituted for their equal
benefit, security and protection. r

Sec. 2. No person shall be denied the equal &
protection of the laws; nor shall any person be &
denied the enjoyment of his civil or political rights &
or be discriminated against in the exercise thereof &
because of race, COLOR, religion, sex or national 3
origin. The legislature shall implement this section
by appropriate legislation. This SECTION shall
not be construed to [prevent] PROHIBIT reason-
able [classification] LEGISLATION for the pro-
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PROVISIONS tection of women.
Sec. 3. The people have the right peaceably
PREAMBLE to assemble, to consult for the common good, to

We, the people of the State of Michigan, grate-
ful to Almighty God for the blessings of freedom,
and earnestly desiring to secure these blessings
undiminished to ourselves and our posterity, do
ordain and establish this constitution.

instruct their representatives and to petition the
government for redress of grievances.

Sec. 4. Every person shall be at liberty to 73
worship God according to the dictates of his own »
conscience. No person shall be compelled to at- i3
tend, or, against his consent, to contribute to E
the erection or support of any place of religious
worship, or to pay tithes, taxes or other rates
Com. for the support of any minister of the gospel
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ARTICLE 1
DECLARATION OF RIGHTS
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§' Sec. Proposal or teacher of religion. No money shall be ap-
® 1. Political Power ................et 15- 1 propriated or drawn from the treasury for the
¥ 2. Equal Protection under the Law .... 26a benefit of any religious sect or society, theo- ™
g 3. Right of Assembly and Petition .... 15— 2 logical or religious seminary; nor shall property K3
o 4. Freedom of Worship .............. 15- 3 belonging to the state be appropriated for any
g 5. Liberty of Speech and Press ....... 15- 4 such purpose. The civil and political rights, priv-
s 6. Righttobeararms ............... 15- 6 ileges and capacities of no person shall be di- &
e 7. Civil Power Supreme .............. 15- 6 minished or enlarged on account of his religious 8
@ 8. Quartering of Soldiers ............ 15- 7 belief. —E
e 9. SlaveryProhibited ................ 15- 8 Sec. 5. Every person may freely speak, write, 3
g 10. Attainder; ex post facto laws; impair- express[,] and publish his views on all subjects, %
3 ment of contracts .............. 15- 9 being responsible for the abuse of such right; &
g 11. Searches and Seizures ............ 15-10 and no law shall be [passed] ENACTED to restrain &
3 12. HabeasCorpus .............eccene 15-11 or abridge the liberty of speech or of the press.
= 13. Appearance in Person or by Counsel . 15-12 Sec. 6. Every person has a right to keep and —f-
S14. Jury trial ... .. ool 15-13 bear arms for the defense of himself and the +
s 15. Former Jeopardy; Bailable Offenses 15-14 state. >
3 16. Bail; Fines; Punishments, detention Sec. 7. The military shall in all cases and at <
& of witnesses .................0 15-15 all times be in strict subordination to the c'vil%
s 17. Self-incrimination ; due process of law 15-16 power. =
% 18. Competency of witnesses .......... 15-17 Sec. 8. No soldier shall, in time of peace, be 45—
3 19. Libels; truth as defense ........... 15-18 quartered in any house without the consent of §
3 20. Rights of accused ................ 15-19 the owner or occupant, nor in time of war, ex- -
@ 21. Imprisonment for debt or military fine 15-20 cept in a manner prescribed by law. 3
@ 922. Treason; definition, evidence ....... 15-21 Sec. 9. Neither slavery, nor involuntary serv- —g
§ 23. Enumeration of Rights not to itude unless for the punishment of crime, shall o
3 denyothers ..............c..c... 15-1 Bxlenation—Matter within [ ] ia stricken, matter in capitals is new. * -
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ever be tolerated in this state.

Sec. 10. No bill of attainder, ex post facto
law or law impairing the obligation of contract
shall be ENACTED [passed].

Sec. 11. The person, houses, papers and pos-
sessions of every person shall be secure from un-
reasonable searches and seizures. No warrant to
search any place or to seize any person or things
shall issue without describing them, nor without
S probable cause, supported by oath or affirmation.
= The provisions of this section shall not be con-
= strued to bar from evidence in any criminal pro-
ceeding[,] any narcotic drug, [any] firearm, bomb,
explosive[,] or any other dangerous weapon,
seized by A [any] peace officer outside the cur-
tilage of any dwelling house in this state.

Sec. 12. The privilege of the writ of habeas
corpus shall not be suspended unless in case of
rebellion or invasion the public safety may re-
quire it.

Sec. 18. [Any] A suitor in any court of this
state [shall have] HAS the right to prosecute or
defend his suit, either in his own proper person
or by an attorney.

Sec. 14. The right of trial by jury shall re-
main, but shall be [deemed to be] waived in all
civil cases unless demanded by one of the parties
in THE [such] manner [as shall be] prescribed by
law. In all civil [actions in circuit courts] CASES
TRIED BY 12 JURORS a verdict shall be received
when 10 jurors [shall] agree.

Sec. 15. No person shall be subject for the
same offense to be twice put in jeopardy. All
persons shall, before conviction, be bailable by
sufficient sureties, except for murder and treason
when the proof is evident or the presumption great.

Sec. 16. Excessive bail shall not be required;
excessive fines shall not be imposed; cruel or un-
usual punishment shall not be inflicted; nor shall
witnesses be unreasonably detained.

Sec. 17. No person shall be compelled in any
criminal case to be a witness against himself,
nor be deprived of life, liberty or property, without
£ due process of law. The right of all individuals,
& firms, corporations and voluntary associations to
& fair and just treatment in the course of legislative
and executive investigations and hearings shall
not be infringed.

Sec. 18. No person shall be rendered incom-
petent to be a witness on account of his opinions
on matters of religious belief.

Sec. 19. In all prosecutions for libels the truth
may be given in evidence to the jury; and, if it
appears to the jury that the matter charged as
ibelous is true and was published with good mo-
tives and for justifiable ends, the accused shall
be acquitted.

Sec. 20. In every criminal prosecution, the ac-
cused shall have the right to a speedy and public
trial by an impartial jury, which may consist of
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less than 12 jurors in all courts not of record;
to be informed of the nature of the accusation;
to be confronted with the witnesses against him;
to have compulsory process for obtaining wit-
nesses in his favor; to have the assistance of
counsel for his defense; to have an appeal as a
matter of right; and in courts of record, when
the trial court so orders, to have such reason-
able assistance as may be necessary to perfect
and prosecute an appeal.

Sec. 21. No person shall be imprisoned for debt
arising out of[,] or founded on contract, express
or implied, except in cases of fraud or breach of
trust.

Sec. 22. Treason against the state shall con-
sist only in levying war against it or in adhering
to its enemies, giving them aid and comfort. No
person shall be convicted of treason unless upon
the testimony of [2] TWO witnesses to the same
overt act[,] or on confession in open court.

Sec.23. The enumeration in this constitution of
certain rights shall not be construed to deny or
disparage others retained by the people.

ARTICLE 1II
ELECTIONS
Com.
Sec. Proposal
1. Qualifications ................... 58a
2. Legislature may exclude certain per-
sons fromvoting ............... 58b
3. Presidential electors, residence .... 58¢
4. Elections, Place and Manner ....... 58d
5. Elections,Time .................. b8e
6. Expenditure of Money ............ 58f
7. Board of Canvassers ............. 58h
- 8 Recall .......ociiiiiiiiii.. 58g
9. Initiative and Referendum ........ 118b
Article II
Elections

Sec. 1. Every citizen of the United States who
has attained the age of 21 years, who has resided
in this state [6] SIX months, and who meets the
requirements of local residence provided by law,
shall be an elector and qualified to vote in any
election except as otherwise provided in this con-
stitution. The legislature shall define residence
for voting purposes.

Sec. 2. The legislature may by law exclude
persons from voting because of mental incompe-
tence[,] or commitment to a jail or penal insti-
tution.

Sec. 3. For purposes of voting in the election
for president and vice-president of the United
States only, the legislature may by law establish
lesser residence requirements for citizens who
have resided in this state for less than [6] SIX
months and may waive residence requirements
[of] FOR FORMER citizens of this state who have
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= removed [t]herefrom. The legislature [may pro-
»~ vide the manner of voting by such persons but]
» ghall not permit voting by any [such] person who
> meets the voting residence requirements of the
state to which he has removed.

Sec. 4. The legislature shall enact laws to reg-
ulate the time, place [,] and manner of all nom-
inations and elections, except as otherwise pro-
vided in this constitution or in the constitution
and laws of the United States. The legislature
shall enact laws to preserve the purity of elec-
tions, to preserve the secrecy of the ballot, to
guard against abuses of the elective franchise,
and to provide for a system of voter registration
and absentee voting. No law shall be enacted
= which permits a candidate in any partisan pri-
3 mary or partisan election to have a ballot desig-
3 nation except when required for identification
3 of [persons who are] candidates for the same
8 office WHO [and] have the same or gimilar sur-
2 names.

Sec. 5. Except for special elections to fill va-
cancies, OR AS OTHERWISE PROVIDED IN
THIS CONSTITUTION, all elections for national,
state, county and township offices shall be held on
the first Tuesday after the first Monday in Novem-
ber in each even-numbered year(,] or on such
other date as MEMBERS OF THE CONGRESS
OF THE UNITED STATES ARE REGULARLY
ELECTED [may hereafter be provided by the
Constitution of the United States or by congress
for election of members thereof].

Sec. 6. Whenever any question is REQUIRED
TO BE submitted BY A POLITICAL SUBDIVI-
SION to [a vote of] the electors which involves
THE INCREASE OF ANY AD VALOREM TAX
RATE LIMITATION FOR A PERIOD OF MORE
THAN FIVE YEARS, the direct expenditure
of public money, OR the issue of bonds, [or the
increase of any ad valorem tax rate for a period
of more than 5 years,] only [persons having the
qualifications of] electors in, and who have prop-
erty assessed for any ad valorem taxes in, any
part of the district or territory to be affected
by the result of such election or the lawful hus-
bands or wives of such persons shall be entitled
to vote thereon. All ELECTORS IN THE DIS-
TRICT OR TERRITORY AFFECTED [persons
having the qualifications of electors] may vote
on all other questions. [involving an increase in
any ad valorem tax rate and on borrowing by
this state.]

Sec. 7. A board of state canvassers [consisting]
of [4] FOUR members shall be established by law.
No candidate for an office to be canvassed nor any
inspector of elections shall be eligible to serve as
a member of a board of canvassers. A majority
of any board of canvassers shall not be composed
of members of the same political party.

Sec. 8. Laws shall be enacted to provide for the
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recall of all elective officers except judges of courts —
of record upon petition of electors equal in number
to 25 percent of the number of persons voting [at] &
IN the last preceding election for the office of ~
governor in the electoral district of the officer o
sought to be recalled. THE SUFFICIENCY OF o
any statement of reasons or grounds procedurally <
required shall be [deemed to pose] a political rather =
than a judicial question.

Sec. 9. The people reserve to themselves the
power to propose laws and to enact and reject laws,
called the initiative, and the power to reject laws
enacted by the legislature, called the referendum.
The power of initiative extends only to laws which
the legislature may enact under this constitution.
The power of referendum does not extend to acts
making appropriations for state institutions or to
meet deficiencies in state funds AND MUST BE
INVOKED IN THE MANNER PRESCRIBED BY
LAW WITHIN 90 DAYS FOLLOWING THE
FINAL ADJOURNMENT OF THE LEGISLA-
TIVE SESSION AT WHICH THE LAW WAS
ENACTED. To invoke the initiative or referen-
dum, petitions signed by a number of registered
electors, not less than [8] EIGHT percent for initia-
tive and [5] FIVE percent for referendum of the
total vote cast for all candidates for governor at §
the last preceding general election AT WHICH A 8
GOVERNOR WAS ELECTED shall be required.

NO LAW AS TO WHICH THE POWER OF
REFERENDUM PROPERLY HAS BEEN IN-
VOKED SHALL BE EFFECTIVE THEREAFTER
UNLESS APPROVED BY A MAJORITY OF
THE ELECTORS VOTING THEREON AT THE
NEXT GENERAL ELECTION.

[The] ANY law proposed by initiative petition
shall be either enacted or rejected by the legisla-
ture without change or amendment within 40 days
from the time such petition is received by the legis-
lature. If any law proposed by such petition shall
be enacted by the legislature it shall be subject to
referendum, as hereinafter provided.

If the law so [petitioned for] PROPOSED is not
enacted by the legislature within the 40 days, the
state officer authorized by law shall submit such
proposed law to the people for approval or rejec-
tion at the next [ensuing] general election. The
legislature may reject any measure S0 proposed
by initiative petition and propose a different meas-
ure upon the same subject by a yea and nay vote
upon separate roll calls, and in such event both
measures shall be submitted by such state officer
to the electors for approval or rejection at the
next [ensuing] general election.

Any [act] LAW submitted to the people by either
initiative or referendum petition and approved by
a majority of the votes cast thereon at any election
shall take effect 10 days after the date of the
official declaration of the vote. No [act] LAW 3

Explanation—Matter within [ ] is stricken, matter in capitals is new.
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~ initiated or adopted by the people shall be sub-
» ject to'the veto power of the governor, and no [act]
‘« LAW adopted by the people at the polls under the
'~ initiative provisions of this section shall be
‘» amended or repealed, except by a vote of the elec-
o tors or [3/4] THREE.FOURTHS of the members
< elected to and serving in each house of the legis-
= lature. [Acts] LAWS adopted by the people under
o the referendum provision of this section may be
amended by the legislature at any subsequent
session thereof. If [2] TWO or more measures
approved by the electors at the same election
conflict, THAT [the measure] receiving the highest
affirmative vote shall prevail.

The legislature shall implement the provisions
of this section.

[rtietzt|etjot]

ARTICLE III
GENERAL GOVERNMENT

Com.
Sec. Proposal

1. Seat ........ciiiiiiiiii, 10a
2. Division of Powers ............... 21a
3. Greatfeal ...................... 18a
4. Militia ......................... 19a
5. Inter-Governmental Agreements ... 128a
6. Internal Improvement ............ 101a
7. Laws remain in effect ............ 44a
8. Advisory Opinions ............... 96k

Article III
General Government

Sec. 1. The seat of government shall be at
Lansing.

Sec. 2. The powers of government are divided
into [3] THREE branches: legislative, executive[,]
g and judicial. No person [belonging to] EXERCIS-
g ING POWERS OF one branch shall exercise pow-
g ers properly belonging to another branch[,] except
3 [in] AS [cases] expressly provided in this con-
® stitution.

S Sec. 3. There shall be a great seal of the
s State of Michigan and its use shall be [prescribed]
‘t PROVIDED by law.

Sec. 4. The militia shall be organized, equipped
and disciplined as provided by law.

Sec. 5. Subject to provisions of general law,
this state or any political subdivision, ANY GOV-
ERNMENTAL AUTHORITY or any combination
8 thereof may enter into agreements|[,] for the per-
@ formance, financing or execution of their respective
% [governmental] functions, with any one or more of
the other states, the United States, the Dominion
of Canada, or any political subdivision thereof
unless otherwise provided in this constitution.

Any other provision of this constitution [to
the contrary] notwithstanding, an officer or em-
ployee of the state or OF any [municipal corpo-
@ ration or other subdivision or agency] SUCH
8 UNIT OF GOVERNMENT OR SUBDIVISION
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OR AGENCY thereof may serve on or with any -
governmental body ESTABLISHED FOR THE
PURPOSES SET FORTH IN THIS SECTION [as
a representative of the state or any municipal
corporation or other subdivision or agency thereof,
or for the purpose of participating or assisting in
the consideration or performance of joint or co-
operative undertakings or for the study of gov-
ernmental problems,] and shall not be required to
relinquish his office or employment by reason of
such service. The legislature [by statute] may im-
pose such restrictions, limitations or conditions
on such service as it may deem appropriate.

Sec. 6. The state shall not be a party to,
nor be financially interested in, any work of
internal improvement, nor engage in carrying on
any such work, except for public internal im-
provements [authorized] PROVIDED by law.

Sec. 7. [All law not repugnant to this con-
stitution,] THE COMMON LAW AND THE
STATUTE LAWS NOW IN FORCE, NOT RE-
PUGNANT TO THIS CONSTITUTION, shall
remain in force until [changed, repealed or in
the case of statutes they have expired because of ¥
limitations contained therein] THEY EXPIRE §
BY THEIR OWN LIMITATIONS, OR ARE »
CHANGED, AMENDED OR REPEALED.

Sec. 8. Either house of the legislature or the §
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solemn occasions as to the constitutionality of ©
legislation after it has been enacted into law but 3
before its effective date. 3
ARTICLE IV e

LEGISLATIVE BRANCH 3

Com. g

Sec. Proposal g
1. Legislative Power, where vested .... 118a 3
2. Senate, Number, Term, Districts .... 80a 3
3. Representatives, Number, Term, =
Distriets . ...................... 80b ¥

4. Legislative Districts, merger ....... 80c ¥
5. Island Areas ..................... T
6. Legislative Apportionment >
Commission .................... T9a ¥

7. Legislators, qualifications, removal .. 82a )
8. Ineligibility of certain persons for £
office ............ ... ..., 1122 'y

9. Legislators, ineligibility for certain g
appointments .................. 120a &

10. Conflict of interest ................ 1152 g
11. Legislators, privileges ............. 332 @
12. Legislators, compensation .......... 282 @
13. Legislature, time of convening . ..... 116a g
14. Senate and House, quorums ........ 34a @
15. Legislative Council ................ 102¢c g
16. Legislature, powers, rules .......... 102a g
17. Legislature, committees ........... 102b &
18. Legislature, journals, protest ....... 114a g
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-~ 19. Legislature, elections, recorded vote . 117a
* 20. Legislature, open public meetings ... 103a
« 21. Legislature, consent to adjourn ..... 103a
=22 Bills ... 35a
» 23, Styleoflaws .............coeennen 29a
o 24. Laws, object and title
N First sentence .................. 121a
© Last sentence .................. 105a
o 25. Laws,revision .........c.ccoevveenns 121a
__ai 26. Bills, requirements for passage
= First sentence .................. 105a
H Remainder ..................... 104a
o 27. Acts, immediateeffect ............. 121a
= 28. Bills, subjects at special session ..... 105a
@ 29. Local or special acts, referendum . ... 119a
& 30. Appropriations for local purposes ... 4la
S 31. General appropriations, priority ..... 46b
@ 32. Taxlaws,title.................... 53a
= 33. Bills passed, approval and veto by
3 JROAR =) ¢ 1103 N 70a
= 34. Referendum on certain bills ........ 113a
N 85. Publicationoflaws ................ 24a
N 36. Revision of laws, compilation ....... 108a
® 37. Administrative rules, suspension .... 123a
% 38. Filling vacancies .................. 122a
¥ 39. Continuity of government .......... 122a
¥ 40. Liquor Control Commission ........ 27a
B 41. Lotteries ..............cooiinnn 100a
3 42. Ports and port distriets ............ 87a
g 43. Banking and trust company laws .... 5a
@ 44. Juryincivilcases ................. 99a
g 45. Indeterminate sentences ........... 106a
‘g 46. Prohibition against death penalty .... 20a
@47 Chaplains .............cooeeinnnn 111a
‘@ 48. Resolution of public disputes ....... 109a
® 49. Regulation of employment ......... 110a
‘g 50. Atomic energy ................... 127a
g 51. Public Health .................... 126a
g 52. Naturalresources ................. 125a
3 53. Auditor General .................. 78a
Article IV

Legislative Branch

Sec. 1. The legislative power of the State of
Michigan is vested in a senate and a house of rep-
resentatives.

Sec. 2. The senate shall consist of 38 mem-
bers[,] to be elected from single member districts
at the same [time] ELECTION as the governor
for [4] FOUR-year terms concurrent with the
term of office of the governor.

In districting the state for the purpose of elect-
ing senators after the official publication of the
total population count of each federal decennial
census, each county shall be assigned an appor-
tionment factor equal to the sum of its percentage
of the state’s population as shown by the last
regular federal decennial census computed to the
nearest [1/100] ONE-ONE HUNDREDTH of
one percent multiplied by [4] FOUR and its per-
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centage of the state’s land area computed to the -
nearest [1/100] ONE-ONE HUNDREDTH of one o
percent. ©

In arranging the state into senatorial districts, E
the apportionment commission shall be governed «
by the following rules:

(1) Counties with 13 or more apportionment
factors shall be entitled as a class to senators in
the proportion that the total apportionment fac-
tors of such counties bear to the total apportion-
ment factors of the state computed to the nearest
whole number. After each such county has been
allocated one senator, the remaining senators to
which this class of counties [are] IS entitled shall
be distributed among such counties by the method g
of equal proportions applied to the apportionment 3
factors:

(2) Counties having less than 13 apportion-
ment factors shall be entitled as a class to senators
in the proportion that the total apportionment
factors of such counties bear to the total appor-
tionment FACTORS of the state computed to the
nearest whole number. Such counties shall there-
after be arranged into senatorial districts that
are compact, convenient, and contiguous by land,
as rectangular in shape as possible, and having
as nearly as possible 18 apportionment factors,
but in no event less than 10 or more than 16. In-
sofar as possible, existing senatorial districts at
the time of reapportionment shall not be altered
unless there [shall be] IS a failure to comply
with the above standards.

(3) Counties entitled to [2] TWO or more sen-
ate districts shall be [further sub]divided into g
single member districts. The population of such 3
districts shall be as nearly equal as possible but &
shall not be less than 75 percent nor more than 125 &
percent of a number determined by dividing the
population of the county by the number of senators
to which it is entitled. Each such district shall fol-
low incorporated city or township boundary lines
to the extent possible and shall be compact, con-
tiguous, and as nearly uniform in shape as pos-
sible.

Sec. 8. The house of representatives shall con-
sist of 110 members elected for [2] TWO-year
terms from single member districts apportioned on
a basis of population as [hereinafter] provided IN
THIS ARTICLE. The districts shall consist of
compact and convenient territory contiguous by
land.

Each county which has a population of not
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separate representative area. Each county having §
less than [7/10] SEVEN-TENTHS of one percent &
of the population of the state shall be combined §
with another county or counties to form a repre- &
sentative area of not less than [7/10] SEVEN- &

Explanation—Matter within [ ] is stricken, matter in capitals is new.
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-~ TENTHS of one percent of the population of the
E state. Any county which is isolated under the ini-
« tial allocation as [herein] provided IN THIS SEC-
» TION shall be joined with that contiguous repre-
« sentative area having the smallest percentage of
o the state’s population. Each such representative
N area shall be entitled initially to one representative.
» After the assignment of one representative to
‘o each of the representative areas, the remaining
3 house seats shall be apportioned among the repre-
= sentative areas on the basis of population by the
method of equal proportions.

Any county comprising a representative area

tricts as follows:

(1) The population of [each] SUCH districtS
shall be as nearly equal as possible but shall not
be less than 75 percent nor more than 125 percent
of a number determined by dividing the population
of the representative area by the number of rep-
resentatives to which it is entitled.

(2) Such single member districts shall follow
city and township boundaries where applicable and
shall be composed of compact and contiguous ter-
ritory as nearly square in shape as possible.

Any representative area consisting of more than
one county, entitled to more than one representa-
tive, shall be divided into single member districts
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8 as equal as possible in population adhering to
‘@ county lines
g Sec. 4. In counties having more than one rep-

8 resentative or senatorial district, the territory in
¢ the same county annexed to or merged with a
@ city between apportionments shall become a part
‘e of a contiguous representative or senatorial dis-
trict in the city with which it is combined upon
the effective date of the annexation or merger[,].
THE DISTRICTS WITH WHICH THE TERRI-
TORY SHALL BE COMBINED SHALL BE [as]
determined by ordinance of the city certified to
the secretary of state.

[No legislator shall be deemed to have vacated
% his office by virtue of the above section.] NO
& SUCH CHANGE IN THE BOUNDARIES OF A
3 REPRESENTATIVE OR SENATORIAL DIS-
4§ TRICT SHALL HAVE THE EFFECT OF RE-
S MOVING A LEGISLATOR FROM OFFICE DUR-
s ING HIS TERM.

2 Sec. 5. ISLAND AREAS ARE CONSIDERED
e TO BE CONTIGUOUS BY LAND TO THE
‘s COUNTY OF WHICH THEY ARE A PART.

Sec. 6. A commission on legislative apportion-
ment is hereby established consisting of [8] EIGHT
persons, [4] FOUR of whom shall be selected by
the state organizations of each of the [2] TWO
political parties whose candidates for governor re-
ceived the highest vote at the last general election
AT WHICH A GOVERNOR WAS ELECTED
preceding each apportionment. If a candidate for
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. the commission without vote, and in that capacity

governor of a third political party has received -
at such election more than 25 percent of such gu- »
bernatorial vote, the commission shall consist of ©
12 members, [4] FOUR of whom shall be selected «
by the state organization of the third political
party. One member of the commission shall be
selected by each political party organization from
each of the following [4] FOUR regions: (1)
The upper peninsula; (2) The northern part of
the lower peninsula, north of a line drawn along
the northern boundaries of the counties of Bay,
Midland, Isabella, Mecosta, Newaygo and Oceana;
(3) Southwestern Michigan, those counties south
of region (2) and west of a line drawn along
the western boundaries of the counties of Bay,
Saginaw, Shiawassee, Ingham, Jackson and Hills-
dale; (4) Southeastern Michigan, the remaining
counties of the state.

No officers or employees of the federal, state
or local governments, excepting notaries public
and members of the armed forces reserve, shall
be eligible for membership on the commission.
Members of the commission shall not be eligible
for election to the legislature until [2] TWO years
after the apportionment [plan] in which they par-
ticipated becomes effective.

The commission shall be appointed immediately
after the adoption of this constitution and when-
ever [Relapportionment or districting OF THE
LEGISLATURE is required by the provisions of
this constitution. Members of the commission
shall hold office until each apportionment or dis-
tricting plan becomes effective. Vacancies shall
be filled in the same manner as for original ap-
pointment.

The secretary of state shall be secretary of

[otlstirLieLzt]ttjot| 6 |8 |2]|9]€ |

shall furnish, under the direction of the commis-
sion, all necessary technical services. The com-
mission shall elect its own chairman, shall make
its own rules of procedure, and shall receive com-
pensation provided by law. The legislature shall
appropriate funds [necessary] to enable the com-
mission to carry out its activities.

Within 30 days after the adoption of this con-
stitution, and after the official total population
count of each federal decennial census of the state
and its political subdivisions is available, the sec-
retary of state shall issue a call convening the
commission not less than 30 nor more than 45
days thereafter. The commission shall complete
its work within 180 days after all necessary census
information is available. The commission shall
proceed to DISTRICT AND apportion[, and dis-
trict,] the senate and house of representatives ac-
cording to the provisions of this constitution. All
final decisions shall require the concurrence of a
majority of [all of] the members of the commis-
sion. The commission shall hold public hearings
as may be provided by law.
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Each final apportionment and districting plan
shall be published as provided by law within 30
days from the date of its adoption and shall be-
come law 60 days after publication. The secre-
tary of state shall keep a public record of all the
proceedings of the commission and shall be re-
sponsible for the publication and distribution of
each plan.

If a majority of the commission cannot agree
= on a plan, each member of the commission, indi-
= vidually or jointly with other members, may sub-
% mit a proposed plan to the supreme court. The
= supreme court shall determine which plan com-
_f_ plies most accurately with the constitutional re-
& quirements and shall direct that it be adopted
& BY THE COMMISSION and published as pro-
< vided in this section.

Upon the application of any [qualified] elector
filed not later than 60 days after final publication
of the plan, the supreme court, in the exercise
of original jurisdiction, shall direct the secretary
of state or the apportionment commission to per-
N form their duties, may review any final plan
¥ adopted by the commission, and shall make or-
2 ders amending such plan if it fails to comply
® with the requirements of this constitution.

Sec. 7. Each senator and representative
MUST [shall] be a citizen of the United States,
at least 21 years of age, and AN [a qualified]
elector of the district he represents[,] . [and]
The removal of his domicile from the district
shall be deemed a vacation of the office. No per-
son who has been convicted of subversion or who
has within the preceding 20 years been convicted
of a felony involving a breach of public trust
shall be eligible for either house of the legislature.

Sec. 8. No person holding any office under the
United States or this state or a political subdi-
vision thereof, except notaries public and officers
of the armed forces reserve, may be a member of
either house of the legislature. ‘

Sec. 9. No person elected TO [a member of]
the legislature shall receive any civil appoint-
ment within this state from the governor, except
notaries public, [from the governor and senate,]
from the legislature, or from any other state
authority, during the term for which he is elected.

Sec. 10. No member of the legislature nor any
state officer shall be interested directly or in-
directly in any contract with the state or any
political subdivision thereof which shall cause a
substantial conflict of interest. The legislature
shall further implement this provision by appro-
priate legislation.

Sec. 11. Senators and representatives shall be
privileged from civil arrest and civil process dur-
ing sessions of the legislature and for [5] FIVE
days next before the commencement and after
g the termination thereof. They shall not be ques-
g tioned in any other place for any speech in either
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house. -

Sec. 12. The annual salary of the members of &
the legislature shall be not less than $9,000[.], AS &
PROVIDED BY LAW. Members of the legisla- &
ture shall be entitled to REIMBURSEMENT FOR «
[2] TWO round trips home EACH [per] month o
while the legislature is in session, and expenses &
in connection with the work of interim commit- o
tees. [No] ChangeS in salary or expenses shall
beCOME effective [during the term of office for
which the legislature making the change was
elected] ONLY WHEN LEGISLATORS COM-
MENCE THEIR TERM OF OFFICE AFTER A
GENERAL ELECTION except and only to the
extent of a general salary reduction in all other
branches of STATE government.

No person serving in the legislature shall re-
ceive at any time for his services as a member
of the legislature any additional fees, compensa-
tion or financial benefits from the state or its
political subdivisions. This section shall not be
construed to [deny] AFFECT retirement benefits
[to those] OF legislators [eligible to receive]
WHICH HAVE [these benefits at] ACCRUED
PRIOR TO the [time] EFFECTIVE DATE OF
this constitution [becomes effective].

Sec. 13. The legislature shall meet at the seat
of government on the second Wednesday in Janu-
ary of each year at [12:00] TWELVE o’clock
noon. Each regular session shall adjourn withou
day, on a day determined by concurrent resolu-
tion, at TWELVE [12:00] o’clock noon. Any
business, bill or joint resolution pending at the
final adjournment of a regular session held in an
odd numbered year shall carry over WITH THE
SAME STATUS to the next regular session.

Sec. 14. A majority of the members elected
to and serving in each house shall constitute a
quorum to do business. A smaller number in
each house may adjourn from day to day, and 3
may compel the attendance of absent members in x
the manner and with penalties as each house may
prescribe.

Sec. 15. There shall be a bi-partisan legisla-
tive council consisting of legislators appointed in
the manner prescribed by law. The legislature
shall appropriate [adequate] funds for the coun-
cil’s operations and provide for its staff which
shall maintain bill drafting, research and other
services for the members of the legislature. The
council shall PERIODICALLY [from time to
time] examine and recommend to the legislature
revision of the various laws of the state.

Sec. 16. Each house, except as otherwise pro-
vided in this constitution, shall choose its own &
officers and determine the rules of its proceedings, &
but shall not adopt any rule that will prevent a Q
majority of the members elected thereto and &
serving therein from discharging a committee 8
_Ex;l-_n;tion—lhtber within [ ] is stricken, matter in capitals is new.
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- from the further consideration of any measure.
% Each house shall BE THE SOLE judge of the
» qualifications, elections and returns of its mem-
s bers, and may, with the concurrence of TWO-
'« THIRDS [2/3] of all the members elected thereto
> and serving therein, expel a member. The reasons
< for such expulsion shall be entered IN [upon] the
= journal, with the [yeas and nays] VOTES AND
‘e NAMES of the members voting upon the ques-
S tion. No member shall be expelled a second time
= for the same cause.

Sec. 17. Each house of the legislature may
establish the committees necessary for the effi-
cient conduct of its business and the legislature
= may create joint committees. Each committee
= shall [keep a recorded] BY roll call vote RECORD
= THE VOTE AND NAME [by yeas and nays] of
all action on bills and resolutions taken in the
committee. Such vote shall be available FOR [to]
public inspection. Notice of all committee hear-
ings and a clear statement of all subjects to be
considered at each hearing shall be published in
the journal in advance of the hearing.

Sec. 18. Each house shall keep a journal of
its proceedings, and publish the same unless se-
curity otherwise requires. The [yeas and nays]
RECORD OF THE VOTE AND NAME of the
members of either house VOTING on any question
shall be entered in the journal at the request of
[1/56] ONE-FIFTH of the members present. Any
member of either house may dissent from and
protest against any act, proceeding or resolution
which he deems injurious to any person or the
public, and have the reason for his dissent entered
in the journal.

Sec. 19. All elections in either house or in
joint convention and all votes on appointments
[recommended to the senate for confirmation]
SUBMITTED TO THE SENATE FOR ADVICE
AND CONSENT shall be [taken by yeas and
nays and] published BY VOTE AND NAME in
the journal.

Sec. 20. The doors of each house shall be open
unless the public security otherwise requires.

Sec. 21. Neither house shall, without the con-
sent of the other, adjourn for more than [3] TWO
INTERVENING CALENDAR days, nor to any
> place other than where the legislature may then
> be in session.

Sec. 22. All legislation [by the legislature]
shall be by bill and may originate in either house.

Sec. 23. The style of the laws shall be: The
People of the State of Michigan enact.

Sec. 24. No law shall embrace more than one
object, which shall be expressed in its title. No
bill shall be altered or amended on its passage
through either house so as to change its original
purpose as determined by its total content and
not alone by its title.

Sec. 25. No law shall be revised, altered or
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amended by reference to its title only. The section -
or sections of the act altered or amended shall »
be re-enacted and published at length.

Sec. 26. No bill shall be passed or become a
law at any regular session of the legislature until
it has been printed or reproduced and in the pos-
session of each house for at least [6] FIVE days.
Every bill shall be read THREE [3] times in each
house before the final passage thereof. No bill
shall become a law without the concurrence of a
majority of [all] the members elected to and
serving in each house. On the final passage of [all]
bills, the voteS AND NAMES OF THE MEMBERS
VOTING THEREON shall be [by yeas and nays
and] entered in the journal.

Sec. 27. No act shall take effect [or be in force]
until the expiration of 90 days from the end of
the session at which it was passed, but the legis-
lature may give immediate effect to acts by a [2/3]
TWO-THIRDS vote of the members elected to and
serving in each house.

Sec. 28. When the legislature is convened on
extraordinary occasions in special session no bill
shall be passed on any subjects other than those
expressly stated in the governor’s proclamation
or submitted by special message.

Sec. 29. The legislature shall pass no local
or special act in any case where a general act can
be made applicable, and whether a general act
can be made applicable shall be a judicial question.
No local or special act shall take effect until
approved by TWO-THIRDS [2/8] of the mem-
bers elected to and serving in each house [of the
legislature] and by a majority of the electors vot-
ing thereon in the district [to be] affected. Any
act repealing local or special acts [in effect as of
the effective date of this constitution] shall re-
quire only a majority of the members elected to
and serving in each house and shall not require
submission to the electors of such district.

Sec. 30. The assent of TWO-THIRDS [2/3] of
the members elected to and serving in each house
of the legislature shall be required for the appro-
priation of public money or property for local or
private purposes.

Sec. 31. The general appropriation bills for the
succeeding fiscal period covering items set forth
in the budget shall be passed or rejected in either
house of the legislature before that house passes
any appropriation bill for items not in the budget
except bills supplementing appropriations for the
current FISCAL year’s operation. Any bill re-
quiring an appropriation to carry out its purpose
shall be considered an appropriation bill. One of
the general appropriation bills as passed by the
legislature shall contain an itemized statement of
estimated revenue by major source in each oper-
ating fund for the ensuing fiscal period, the total
of which shall not be less than the total of all
appropriations made from each fund in the gen-
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eral appropriation bills as passed.

Sec. 32. Every law which imposes, continues
or revives a tax shall distinctly state the tax.
~ Sec. 33. Every bill passed by the legislature
= shall be presented to the governor before it be-
o comes law, and the governor shall have 14 days
5 measured in hours and minutes from the time
= of presentation in which to consider it. If he ap-
< proves, he shall within that time sign and file it
= with the secretary of state and it shall become
= law. If he does not approve, and the legislature
= has within that time finally adjourned the ses-
sion at which the bill was passed, it shall not be-
ome law. If he does not approve, and the legisla-
ure continues the session at which the bill was
assed, he shall return it within such 14-day
eriod with his objections, to the house in which
originated. That house shall enter such objec-
ions in full in its journal and reconsider the bill.
TWO-THIRDS [2/3] of the members elected
O and serving in that house pass the bill not-
withstanding the objections of the governor, it
shall be sent with the objections to the other
house for reconsideration. The bill shall become
law if passed by TWO-THIRDS [2/8] of the
members elected TO and serving in that house.
The vote of each house shall be [determined by
the yeas and nays, and the names of the mem-
» bers voting for and against the bill shall be] en-
g tered in the journal WITH THE VOTES AND
= NAMES OF THE MEMBERS VOTING
THEREON. If any bill is not returned by the
governor within such 14-day period, the legisla-
ture continuing in session, it shall become law
as if he had signed it.

Sec. 34. Any bill passed by the legislature and
approved by the governor, except A BILL appro-
priatING MONEY [ion bills], may [be referred by
the legislature to the qualified electors. No bill
so referred shall] PROVIDE THAT IT WILL
NOT become [a] law unless approved by a ma-
jority of the electors voting thereon.

Sec. 85. All laws enacted at any session of the
legislature shall be published in book form within
60 days after final adjournment of the session,
and shall be distributed in the manner provided
by law. The [speedy] PROMPT publication of
judicial decisions shall be provided by law. All
laws and judicial decisions shall be free for publi-
cation by any person.

Sec. 36. No general revision of the laws shall
[hereafter] be made. The legislature may provide
for a compilation of the laws in force, arranged
without alteration, under appropriate heads and
titles.

Sec. 37. The legislature may by concurrent
resolution empower a joint committee of the legis-
lature acting [in the interim] between sessions to
o suspend until the end of the next regular legisla-
g tive session any rule or regulation [promulgated
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by] OF an administrative agency PROMUL-~ -
GATED when the legislature is not in regular »
session.

Sec. 38. The legislature may provide by law »
the cases in which any office shall be [deemed] @
vacant and the manner of filling vacancies[,] o
where no provision is made in this constitution. N

Sec. 39. In order to insure continuity of state =
and local governmental operations in periods of
emergency only, resulting from disasters occur-
ring in this state CAUSED by enemy attack on
the United States, the legislature MAY [shall
have the power to such extent as it deems advis-
able (1) to] provide by [legislative enactment]
LAW for prompt and temporary succession to g
the powers and duties of public offices, of what- H
ever nature and whether filled by election or ap- 3
pointment, the incumbents of which may become
unavailable for carrying on the powers and duties
of such offices[,]; and ENACT [(2) to adopt by
legislative enactment such] other [legislation]
LAWS [as may be] necessary and proper for in-
suring the continuity of governmental operations.
Notwithstanding the power conferred by this sec-
tion, elections shall always be called as soon as
possible to fill any [elective] vacancies in [any]
ELECTIVE officeS temporarily occupied by op-
eration of any legislation enacted pursuant to the
provisions of this section. :

Sec. 40. The legislature may by law establish 8
a liquor control commission[,] which, subject to &
statutory limitations, shall exercise complete
control of the alcoholic beverage traffic within this
state, including the retail sales thereof. [and]
THE LEGISLATURE may provide for an excise
tax on such sales. Neither the legislature nor
the commission may authorize the manufacture
or sale of alcoholic beverages in any county in
which a majority of the electors voting thereon
shall prohibit the same.

Sec. 41. The legislature shall not authorize any
lottery nor permit the sale of lottery tickets.

Sec. 42. The legislature may provide for the
incorporation of ports and port districts, and con-
fer power and authority upon them to engage in
work of internal improvements in connection
therewith.

Sec. 43. No general law providing for the in-
corporation of trust companies or corporations for
banking purposes, or regulating the business
thereof, shall be enacted, amended or repealed ex-
cept by a vote of [2/8] TWO-THIRDS of the
members elected to and serving in each house [of
the legislature].

Sec. 44. The legislature may authorize a trial
by a jury of less than 12 jurors in civil cases.

Sec. 45. The legislature may provide for in-
determinate sentences as [a] punishment for
crime and for the detention and release of per-

Explanation—Matter within [ ] is stricken, matter in capitals is new.
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_ 8sons imprisoned or detained [on] UNDER such specified IN THIS SECTION.

~ sentences. Nothing in this section shall be construed in
= Sec. 46. No law shall be enacted providing for any way to infringe the responsibility and con-
+ the penalty of death. stitutional authority of the governing boards of

Sec. 47. The leglslature may authorize the em- the [universities and colleges] INSTITUTIONS

% ployment of chaplains in state institutions of OF HIGHER EDUCATION to be solely respon-

- DETENTION OR confinement. sible for the control and direction of all expendi-
Sec. 48. The legislature may enact laws pro- tures from the institutions’ funds.

viding for the resolution of disputes [in] CON- [The legislature shall provide by law for the

CERNING public [employment] EMPLOYEES, maintenance of uniform accounting systems by
except THOSE IN THE state classified civil units of local government and the auditing of

Sec. 52. The conservation and development of
the natural resources of the state are hereby de- . Executive Power—where vested .... 2a
clared to be of paramount public concern in the Principal Departments (part
1 interest of the health, safety[,] and general wel- Schedule) ..................... 71b

N =

i

°

s

:.: service. county accounts by competent state authority and
= Sec. 49. The legislature may enact laws rela- other units of government as provided by law.]
+ tive to the hours and conditions of employment. The auditor general, his deputy and one other
= Sec. 50. The legislature may provide safety member of his staff shall be exempt from classi-
= Mmeasures and regulate the use of atomic energy fied civil service. All other members of his staff
5 and forms of energy developed in the future, hav- shall have classified civil service status.

= ing in view the general welfare of the people of

3 this state. ARTICLE V

% Sec. 51. The public health and general welfare

w of the people of the state are hereby declared to : EXECUTIVE BRANCH

» be matters of primary public concern. The leg-

w islature shall pass suitable laws for the protection Com.
% and promotion of the public health. Sec. Proposal
g

N

,3 fare of the people. The leglslature shall provide 3. Same, Appointment .............. T1b
g for the protection of the air, water[,] and other 4. Licensing Boards ................ 71b
= natural resources of the state from pollution, im- 5. Advice and Consent, Definition (part

@ pairment and destruction. Schedule) ..................... T1g
@ Sec. 53. The legislature by a majority vote of 6. Appointments, Senate not in Session . Tle
3 the members elected to and serving in each house, 7. Principal Departments, supervision of

g shall appoint an auditor general, who shall be GOVEINOr . ...........couuuu.... 71d
3 [an administrator and] a certified public account- 8. Principal Departments, offices ...... Tlc
g ant [duly] licensed to practice in this state, to - 9. Power of Removal ................ T1g
@ serve for a term of [8] EIGHT years. He shall 10. Provisional Appointment .......... T1f
‘@ be ineligible for appointment or election to any 11. Governor—Commander in Chief .... 38a
> other [paid] public office in this state FROM 12. Same—Writs of Election .......... Ta
= WHICH COMPENSATION IS DERIVED while 13. Same—Reprieves and Pardons .... 16a
3 serving as auditor general and for [2] TWO years 14. Same—Convene Legislature ....... 8a
s following the termination of his service. He may 15. Same—Convene Legislature away

T be removed for cause at any time by a [2/3] TWO- from Seat ..................... 9a
ry THIRDS vote of the members elected to and serv- 16. Same—Communicate to Legislature . 4a
3 ing in each house [of the legislature]. The audi- 17. Same—Budget ................... 46a
g tor general shall conduct post audits of financial 18. Same—Disapproval Appropriation .. 46c
3 transactions and accounts of the state and of all 19. Appropriation—No mandate to spend 46d
g branches, departments, offices, boards, commis- 20, State Officers (part Schedule) ...... Tla
g sions, agencies, authorities and institutions of the 21. Eligibility for Office .............. 17a
w state established by this constitution or by law, 22. State Officer Compensation . ....... 75a
g and performance post audits thereof. 23. Executive Residence .............. T7a
g _ The auditor general upon direction by the legis- 24, Lijeutenant Governor, duties . ...... T1b
@ lature may employ independent accounting firms 25. Succession to Governorship ........ 59-60a
@ or legal counsel and may make investigations per- 26, Same—Salary .................... 72a

tinent to the conduct of audits. He shall report
annually to the legislature and to the governor
and at such other times as he deems necessary
or as required by the legislature. He shall be
assigned no duties other than those [herein]

ovlaslnmm

sslrgleslzslwloslsrlsrlzrlwlsrlrrlsv|zr|lrlorlaelaelu:|9else|re|ee|zs|leloelaz|az|tz|9z|sz]rz|cz|zz|lzlozlu|at|u|9t|snln|et|u| tjotje|sjzlolsirie|z|t



ONE HUNDRED THIRTY-THIRD DAY —MONDAY, MAY 7, 1962 3057

- 27. Highway Commission ............. Tih
= 28. Civil Rights Commission .......... T1A

Article V
Executive Branch

Sec. 1. The executive power is vested in the
governor.

Sec. 2. All executive and administrative
offices, agencies and instrumentalities of the
EXECUTIVE BRANCH OF state government and
their respective functions, powers and duties, ex-
cept for the office of governor and lieutenant
governor and the governing bodies of institutions
of higher education provided for in this constitu-
tion, shall be allocated by law among and within
not more than 20 principal departments. They shall
be grouped as far as practicable according to major
purposes.

Subsequent to the initial allocation, the gover-
nor may make changes in the organization of the
executive branch or in the assignment of func-
tions among its units which he considers neces-
sary for efficient administration. Where these
changes require the force of law, they shall be set
forth in executive orders AND SUBMITTED TO
THE LEGISLATURE. THEREAFTER the leg-
5 islature shall have 60 CALENDAR days of a regu-
R lar session, or a full session if of shorter duration,
g to disapprove [these] EACH executive order[s].
@ Unless disapproved in both houses by a resolution
concurred in by a majority of the members elected
to and serving in each house, [these] EACH
order[s] shall become effective at a date there-
after to be designated by the governor.

Sec. 3. The head of each principal department
shall be a single executive unless otherwise pro-
vided in this constitution or by law. The single
executives heading principal departments shall
include a secretary of state, a state treasurer and
an attorney general. When a single executive
[other than an elective official,] is the head of
a principal department, UNLESS ELECTED OR
APPOINTED AS OTHERWISE PROVIDED IN
THIS CONSTITUTION, he shall be [nominated
and,] APPOINTED BY THE GOVERNOR by and
with the advice and consent of the senate[, ap-
pointed by the governor] and he shall serve at
the pleasure of the governor.

When a board or commission is at the head of
a principal department, [the members thereof,]
unless elected or appointed as otherwise provided
in this constitution, THE MEMBERS THEREOF
shall be [nominated and,] APPOINTED BY THE
& GOVERNOR by and with the advice and consent
g of the senate[, appointed by the governor]. The
g term of office and procedure for removal of such
‘2 members shall be as prescribed in this constitution
g or by law.

@ Terms of office of any board or commission
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created or enlarged after [adoption] THE EF- -
FECTIVE DATE of this constitution shall not s
exceed [4] FOUR years except as otherwise o
authorized in this constitution. The terms of x
office of existing boards and commissions[,] which «
are [greater] LONGER than [4] FOUR years o
shall not be further extended except as provided <
in this constitution.

Sec. 4. At no time shall an examining or li-
censing board of a profession INCLUDE [be com-
posed of] less than a majority of members of that
profession. Temporary commissions or agencies
for special purposes with a life of no more than
[2] TWO years may be established by law and
need not be allocated within a principal department.

Sec. 5. Appointment by and with the advice
and consent of the senate when used in this con-
stitution or [in statutes] LAWS in effect or here-
after enacted means appointment subject to dis-
approval by a majority vote of the members
elected to and serving in the senate if such action
is taken within 60 [legislative] SESSION days
after the date of such appointment. [If the]
ANY appointment [is] not disapproved within
such period [of time the appointment] shall stand
confirmed.

Sec. 6. [When the senate is not in session, the
governor shall fill a vacancy] VACANCIES in any
office, appointment to which requires advice and
consent of the senate, [by appointment which may g
be disapproved by the senate in the manner pro- <
vided for other] SHALL BE FILLED BY THE
GOVERNOR BY AND WITH THE ADVICE AND
CONSENT OF THE SENATE. [appointments re-
quiring such advice and consent.] A person [who] @
WHOSE APPOINTMENT has been disapproved g
by the senate shall not be eligible for [another] &
AN interim appointment to the same office.

Sec. 7. Each principal department shall be
under the supervision of the governor[,] unless
otherwise provided by this constitution. The gov-
ernor shall take care that the laws be faithfully
executed. He shall transact all necessary business
with the officers of government and may require
information in writing from all executive and
administrative “state officers, elective and ap-
pointive, upon any subject relating to the duties
of their respective offices.

The governor may initiate court proceedings
in the name of the state to enforce compliance
with any constitutional or legislative mandate,
or to restrain violations of any constitutional or
legislative power, duty[,] or right by any officer,
department[,] or agency of the state or any of
its political subdivisions. This authority shall
not be construed to authorize court proceedings
against the legislature.

Sec. 8. Single executives heading principal de-
partments and the chief executive officers of

Explanation—Matter within [ ] is stricken, matter in capitals is new.
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principal departments headed by boards or com-
missions shall keep their offices at the seat of
government except as otherwise provided by law,
superintend them in person and perform duties
prescribed by law.

Sec. 9. The governor shall have power and it
shall be his duty[,] to inquire into the condition
and administration of any public office and the
acts of any public officer, elective or appointive.
He may remove or suspend from office for gross
neglect of duty or for corrupt conduct in office,
or FOR any other misfeasance or malfeasance
therein, any elective or appointive state officer,
except legislative or judicial, and report the [causes
of] REASONS FOR such removal or suspension to
the legislature. [if in session or otherwise at its
next session.]

Sec. 10. The governor may make a provisional
appointment to fill a vacancy occasioned by the
suspension of an appointed or elected officer, other
than a [judicial] LEGISLATIVE OR JUDICIAL
officer, until he is REINSTATED [acquitted] or][,
if convicted,] until the vacancy is filled in the
manner prescribed by law or this constitution [for
such office].

Sec. 11. The governor shall be commander-in-
chief of the armed forces and may call them out
to execute the laws, suppress insurrection and
repel invasion.

Sec. 12. The governor shall issue writs of
election to fill vacancies in the senate or house of
representatives. Any such election shall be held
in a manner prescribed by law.

Sec. 13. The governor shall have power to
grant reprieves, commutations and pardons after
convictions for all offenses, except cases of im-
peachment, upon such conditions and limitations
as he may direct, subject to procedures and regu-
lations [provided] PRESCRIBED by law. He shall
inform the legislature annually of each reprieve,
commutation and pardon granted, stating reasons
therefor.

Sec. 14. The governor may convene the legis-
lature on extraordinary occasions.

Sec. 15. The governor may convene the legis-
lature at some other place when the seat of gov-
ernment becomes dangerous from any cause.

Sec. 16. The governor shall communicate by
message to the legislature at the beginning of each
session and may at other times present to the
legislature information as to the affairs of the
state and recommend measures he considers nec-
essary or desirable.

Sec. 17. The governor shall submit to the leg-
o islature at a time fixed by law, a budget for the
‘¢ ensuing fiscal period setting forth in detail, for
'y all operating funds, the proposed expenditures and
¢ estimated revenue of the state. Proposed expendi-
g tures from any fund shall not exceed the esti-
3 mated revenue thereof. On the same date, the
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governor shall submit to the legislature general -
appropriation bills to embody the proposed ex- »
penditures and any necessary bill or bills to pro-
vide new or additional revenues to meet proposed
expenditures. The amount of any surplus created
or deficit incurred in any fund during the last
preceding fiscal period shall be entered as an item
in the budget and in one of the appropriation bills.
The governor may submit amendments to appro-
priation bills to be offered in either house during
consideration of the bill by that house, and shall
submit any bills to meet deficiencies in current
appropriations.

Sec. 18. The governor [shall have power to]
MAY disapprove any distinct item or items AP-
PROPRIATING MONEYS in any appropriation bill.
The part or parts approved shall become law, and
the item or items disapproved shall be void unless
re-passed according to the method prescribed for
the passage of other bills over the executive veto.

Sec. 19. No appropriation shall be [deemed] a
mandate to spend. The governor, with the ap-
proval of the appropriating committees of the
house and senate, shall reduce expenditures AU-
THORIZED BY [of any bodies receiving] appro-
priations whenever it appears that actual revenues
for a fiscal period will fall below the revenue
estimates on which appropriations for that period
were based. Reductions in expenditures shall be
made in accordance with procedures [established]
PRESCRIBED by law. The governor[’s power to
reduce expenditures shall not apply to] MAY
NOT REDUCE EXPENDITURES OF the legis-
lative and judicial branches or FROM [to those
services for which] funds CONSTITUTIONALLY
DEDICATED FOR SPECIFIC PURPOSES. [are
mandated by this constitution.]

Sec. 20. The governor, lieutenant governor,
secretary of state and attorney general shall
be elected FOR FOUR-YEAR TERMS at the gen-
eral election in each alternate even-numbered
year. [They shall serve for terms of 4 years
beginning at 12:00 o’clock noon on the first day
of January next succeeding their election.]

The lieutenant governor, secretary of state and
attorney general shall be nominated by party
conventions in a manner prescribed by law. In &
the general election one vote shall be cast jointly
for the candidates for governor and lieutenant
governor nominated by the same party.

VACANCIES IN THE OFFICE OF THE SEC-
RETARY OF STATE AND ATTORNEY GEN-
ERAL SHALL BE FILLED BY APPOINTMENT
BY THE GOVERNOR.

Sec. 21. [No person shall] TO be eligible for
the office of governor or lieutenant governor [who
shall not have] A PERSON MUST HAVE at- Q
tained the age of 30 years, and [who shall] have §
[not] been [4 years next preceding his election]
a registered elector in this state FOR FOUR 8
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YEARS NEXT PRECEDING HIS ELECTION.
Sec. 22. The governor, lieutenant governor,
secretary of state[, state treasurer ] and attorney
» general shall each receive the compensation [pre-
= scribed] PROVIDED by law in full payment for
o all services performed and expenses incurred
3 during his term of office. Such compensation
= shall not be changed during the term of office
< except as otherwise provided in this constitution.
Sec. 23. An executive residence suitably fur-
nished shall be provided at the seat of government
for the use of the governor. He shall receive an
allowance for its maintenance as provided by law.
Sec. 24. The lieutenant governor shall be presi-
dent of the senate, but shall have no vote except
in case of equal division. He [shall] MAY perform
[additional] duties [as] requested of him by the
governor[.], BUT NO POWER VESTED IN THE
GOVERNOR SHALL BE DELEGATED.

Sec. 25. In case of the conviction of the gov-
ernor on impeachment, his removal from office,
his resignation, or [the] HIS death, [of the gov-
ernor or governor-elect, the powers and duties of the
office shall vest, in the following order of preced-
ence, in the person elected at the last election to
the office of] THE lieutenant governor, THE
ELECTED secretary of state, THE ELECTED
attorney general, and such other persons desig-
nated by law[, who] shall IN THAT ORDER be
governor [after the commencement of their term]
for the [residue] REMAINDER of the governor’s
term.

IN CASE OF THE DEATH OF THE GOVER-
NOR-ELECT, THE LIEUTENANT GOVERNOR-
ELECT, THE SECRETARY OF STATE-ELECT,
THE ATTORNEY GENERAL-ELECT AND
SUCH OTHER PERSONS DESIGNATED BY
LAW SHALL BECOME GOVERNOR IN THAT
ORDER AT THE COMMENCEMENT OF THE
GOVERNOR-ELECT’S TERM.

If the governor or the person in line of succes-
sion to serve as governor is absent from the state,
or suffering under an inability [as determined
herein], the powers and duties of the office of
governor shall devolve in order of precedence
[upon such persons] until the absence or inability
giving rise to the DEVOLUTION [devolvement]
of powers ceases.

The inability of the governor[, governor-elect]
or person[s serving] ACTING as governor shall
be determined by a majority of the supreme court
on joint request of the president pro tempore of
the senate and the speaker of the house of repre-
sentatives. Such determination shall be final and
conclusive. The supreme court shall upon its own
initiative determine if and when the inability
ceases.

Sec. 26. The legislature shall provide that the
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salary of any state officer WHILE ACTING AS .
[performing the duties of] governar [is] SHALL %
BE equal to that of the governor. o

Sec. 27. There is hereby established a state
highway commission, which shall administer the
state highway department and have jurisdiction o
and control over all state trunkline highways and J
appurtenant facilities, and such other public works &
of the state, as [shall be prescribed] PROVIDED
by law.

The state highway commission shall consist of
[4] FOUR members, not more than [2] TWO of 3T
whom shall be members of the same political 3
party. They shall be appointed by the governor
BY AND with the advice and consent of the sen-
ate for [4] FOUR-year terms, no [2] TWO of
which sshall expire in the same year AS PRO-
VIDED BY LAW.

The state highway commission shall appoint
AND MAY REMOVE a state highway director,
who shall be a competent highway engineer and »
administrator. He shall be the PRINCIPAL §
[chief] executive OFFICER of the state highway ¥
department and shall be responsible for execut- ¥
ing the policy of the state highway commission.

Sec. 28. There is hereby established a civil
rights commission which shall consist of [8]
EIGHT persons, not more than [4] FOUR of whom 3
shall be members of the same political party, who 33
shall be appointed by the governor, with the ad- g
vice and consent of the senate, for [4] FOUR- &
year terms not more than [2] TWO of which shall g
expire in the same year. It shall be the duty of g
the commission in a manner which may be pre- ¢
scribed by law to investigate alleged discrimina-
tion against any person because of [race] re-
ligion, RACE, color or national origin in the en-
joyment of the civil rights guaranteed by law
and by this constitution, and to secure the equal
protection of such civil rights without such dis-
crimination. The legislature shall provide an an-
nual appropriation for the effective operation of
the commission.

The commission shall have [the] power, in ac-
cordance with the provisions of this constitution
and of general laws governing administrative
agencies, to promulgate rules and regulations for 3§
its own procedures, to hold hearings, administer &
oaths, through court authorization to require the ¥
attendance of witnesses and the submission of g
records, to take testimony, and to issue appropriate &
orders. The commission shall have other powers
provided by law to carry out its purposes. Nothing g
contained in this section shall be construed to g
diminish the right of any party to direct and im-
mediate legal or equitable remedies in the courts
of this state.

Explanation—Matter within [ ] is stricken. matter in capitals is new.
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- ARTICLE VI
w JUDICIAL BRANCH
o Com.
«~ Sec. Proposal
o 1. Judicial power ............ .0t 90a
o 2. Supreme Court; justices, election,
< term ...ttt i 91a
= 3. Supreme Court; chief justice ...... 91b
< 4. Supreme Court; jurisdiction ....... 91c
s b Supreme Court; rules ............. 91d
= 6. Supreme Court; written decisions .. 9le
% 7. Supreme Court, staff supervision ... 91f
= 8. Court of Appeals; judges, elections.. 92a
3 9. Court of Appeals; terms .......... 92b
= 10. Court of Appeals; jurisdiction ..... 92¢
7 11. Judicial Circuits; districts ......... 93a
5 12. Circuit Courts; elections, terms .... 93b
7 13. Circuit Courts; jurisdiction ........ 93¢
2 14. Clerk; vacancies ................. 93d
® 15. Probate Courts; jurisdiction ....... 94a
» 16. Probate Courts; judges, elections ... 94b
® 17. Salaries; restriction .............. 96a-1
18. Salaries; uniformity .............. 96g
19. Courts of Record; seal ............ 96a
20. Judge; removal from domicile ...... 96b
21. Judges; ineligibility for other office.. 96¢
22. Candidacy; affidavit .............. 961
28. Vacancy; courts of record ......... 96d
24. Judges; ballot designation ......... 96e
25. Removal .........civiiivennannn 96h
26. Certain offices abolished .......... 96i
27. Prohibition; power of appointment .. 96n
28. Administrative decisions; review ... 95a
29. Conservators of peace ............ 960
Article VI

Judicial Branch

Sec. 1. The judicial power of the state is vested
exclusively in one court of justice[,] which shall
be divided into one supreme court, one court of
appeals, one trial court of general jurisdiction
known as the circuit court, one probate court, and
other courts of limited jurisdiction that the legis-
lature may establish by a [2/3] TWO-THIRDS
vote of the members ELECTED TO AND SERV-
ING IN [of] each house.

Sec. 2. The supreme court shall consist of [8]
SEVEN justices [to be] -elected at non-partisan
elections as provided by law. [A vacancy hereafter
created as the result of the death, retirement or
resignation of one incumbent justice shall not be
filled.] The term of office shall be [for 8] EIGHT
years and not more than [3] TWO terms of of-
fice shall expire at the same time. Nominations
for justices of the supreme court shall be in the
manner [as provided] PRESCRIBED by lawl[,].
[except] Any incumbent justice whose term is
to expire may become a candidate for re-election
by filing an affidavit of cardidacy, in the form
and manner prescribed by law, not less than 180
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days prior to the expiration of his term.

Sec. 3. One justice of the supreme court shall
be selected by the court as its chief justice AS
[in the manner and for the term] provided by =
[the] rules of the court. He shall perform other 3
duties required by the court. The supreme court 37
shall appoint an administrator of the courts and J
other assistants of the supreme court as [shall]
MAY be [deemed] necessary to aid in the admin-
istration of the courts of this state. The admin-
istrator shall perform administrative duties as-
signed by the court.

Sec. 4. The supreme court shall have general
superintending control over all courts; power to
issue, hear, and determine prerogative and re-
medial writs; and appellate jurisdiction as pro-
vided by rules of the supreme court. The supreme
court shall not have the power to remove a judge.

Sec. 5. The supreme court shall by general
rules establish, modify, amend and simplify the
practice and procedure in all courts of this state.
The distinctions between law and equity proceed-
ings shall, as far as practicable, be abolished. The
office of master in chancery is prohibited.

Sec. 6. Decisions of the supreme court, in-
cluding all decisions on prerogative writs, shall
be in writing and shall contain a concise state-
ment of the facts and reasons for each decision
and reasons for each denial of leave to appeal.
When a judge dissents in whole or in part he
shall give in writing the reasons for his dissent.

Sec. 7. The supreme court may appoint, may
remove, and shall have general supervision of its
staff. It shall have control of the preparation of
its budget recommendations and the expenditure
of [the funds] MONEYS appropriated for any

-
N

or the performance of activities of its staff ex-
cept that the salaries of the justices shall be es-
tablished by law. All fees and perquisites collected
by the court staff shall be turned over to the
state treasury and credited to the general fund.

Sec. 8. The court of appeals shall consist ini-
tially of [9] NINE judges who shall be nominated
and elected [on a] AT non-partisan ELECTIONS
[basis] from districts, and in the manner, pre-
scribed by law. The supreme court may prescribe
by rule that the court of appeals may sit in divi-
sions and for the terms of court and the times
and places thereof. Each such division shall con-
sist of not fewer than three judges. The number
of judges comprising the court of appeals may be
increased, and the districts from which they are
elected may be [altered] CHANGED by law.

Sec. 9. Judges of the court of appeals shall
hold office for a TERM [period] of [6] SIX years
and until their successors are elected and quali-
fied. The terms of office for the judges in each
district shall be arranged by law to provide that
not all terms will expire at the same time.

oo]as[ss|zs|9s|ss|rs|ss|zs|lsloslor[arlzrlw]srlnlerlzrllrlorloeleslze|9e|ss|re|ec|zs|leloe|6z|9z|a|9z|9z|rz[ez|zz|lz|oz|6l [st|zt|ot|strt|eL|zt]LL|oL] 6 | 8|



ONE HUNDRED THIRTY-THIRD DAY — MONDAY, MAY-7, 1962 3061

Sec. 10. The jurisdiction of the court of ap-
— peals shall be provided by law and the practice
— and procedure therein shall be [as provided] PRE-
+ SCRIBED by rules of the supreme court.
+ Sec. 11. The state shall be divided into judicial
- circuits along county lines in each of which there
5 shall be elected one or more circuit judges as pro-
— vided by law. [A] SESSIONS OF THE circuit
— court shall be held at least [4] FOUR times in
z each year in every county organized for judicial
= purposes. Each circuit judge shall hold court in
= the county or counties within the circuit in which
= he is elected, and in other circuits as may be pro-
vided by rules of the supreme court. The number
of judges may be changed and circuits may be
created, altered and discontinued by law and the
number of judges shall be changed and circuits
shall be created, altered and discontinued on rec-
ommendation of the supreme court to reflect
changes in judicial activity. No change in the
number of judges [n]or alteration or discontinuance
of a circuit shall have the effect of removing a
judge from office during his term.

Sec. 12. Circuit judges shall be nominated and
elected at non-partisan elections in the circuit in
which they reside, and shall hold office for a
TERM [period] of [6] SIX years and until their
successors are elected and qualified. In circuits
~ having more than one circuit judge their terms of
= office shall be arranged by law to provide that
< not all terms will expire at the same time.

Sec. 13. THE circuit court[s] shall have original
jurisdiction in all matters not prohibited by law;
appellate jurisdiction from all inferior courts and
tribunals except as otherwise provided by law;
power to issue, hear and determine prerogative
and remedial writs; supervisory and general con-
trol over inferior courts and tribunals within their
respective j urisdictions[,] in accordance with rules
of the supreme court; and jurisdiction of other
cases and matters as provided by rules of the
supreme court.

Sec. 14. The clerk of each county organized
for judicial purposes or other officer performing
the duties of such office as provided in a county
charter shall be clerk of the circuit court for such
county. The judges of the circuit court[s] may fill
[any] A vacancy in an elective office of county
clerk or prosecuting attorney within their respec-
tive jurisdictions.

Sec. 15. In each county organized for judicial
purposes[,] there shall be a probate court. The
legislature may [combine one or more counties
into] CREATE OR ALTER probate COURT dis-
tricts OF MORE THAN ONE COUNTY [upon
the approval by a majority of the voters of each
county voting separately on the question,] IF AP-
PROVED IN EACH AFFECTED COUNTY BY
A MAJORITY OF THE ELECTORS VOTING ON
THE QUESTION. [or combine] THE LEGISLA-
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TURE MAY PROVIDE FOR THE COMBINA- -
TION OF the office of probate judge with any
judicial office of limited jurisdiction [in any] w
WITHIN A county with supplemental salary as x
provided by law. The jurisdiction, powers and &
duties of the probate court[s] and of the judges
thereof shall be [prescribed] PROVIDED by law.
They shall [also] have original jurisdiction in all
cases of juvenile delinquents and dependents, ex-
cept as otherwise provided by law.

Sec. 16. ONE OR MORE judges of probate
AS PROVIDED BY LAW shall be nominated and
elected at non-partisan elections in the counties
or the probate districtS in which they reside and 7
shall hold office for [a period] TERMS of [6] 3
SIX years and until their successors are elected 3
and qualified. In counties or districts with more g
than one judge the terms of office shall be
arranged by law to provide that NOT all terms
will [not] expire at the same time.

Sec. 17. No judge or justice of any court of
this state shall be paid from the fees of his office
nor shall the amount of his salary be measured
by fees, other moneys received or [by] the amount
of judicial activity of his office.

Sec. 18. Salaries of justices of the supreme
court, of the judges of the court of appeals, of
the circuit judges within a [county or] circuit,
and of the probate judges within a county or
district, shall be uniform, and may be increased,
but shall not be decreased during a term of office
except and only to the extent of a general salary
reduction in all other branches of government.

Each of the judges of the circuit court[s] shall
receive an annual salary as provided by law. In
addition to the salary received from the state,
[treasury,] each circuit judge may receive from
any county in which he regularly holds court [such]
AN additional salary as [may be] determined from
time to time by the board of supervisors of the
county. In any county where [such] AN addi-
tional salary is granted, it shall be paid at the
same rate to all circuit judges regularly holding
court therein.

Sec. 19. The supreme court, the court of
appeals, the circuit court, the probate court and
other courts designated as such by the legislature &
shall be courts of record and [shall] each SHALL &
have a common seal. [Except as otherwise au-
thorized by this constitution,] Justices and judges
of [the] courts of record [of this state shall] o
MUST be PERSONS WHO ARE licensed to prac-
tice law in this state. [and] No person shall be
elected or appointed to a judicial office after
reaching the age of 70 years.

Sec. 20. Whenever a JUSTICE OR judge re-
moves his domicile beyond the limits of the ter-
ritory from which he was elected, he shall [be
deemed to] have vacated his office.

Explanation—Matter within [ ] is stricken, matter in capitals is new.
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CONSTITUTIONAL CONVENTION RECORD

Sec. 21. Any justice or judge of a court of
record shall be ineligible to be nominated for
or elected to an elective office other than a judicial
office during the period of his service [as a judge]
and for one year thereafter.

Sec. 22. Any elected judge of [a] THE court of
appeals, circuit court or probate court may be-
come a candidate in the primary election for the
office of which he is the incumbent by filing an
affidavit of candidacy in the form and manner
[provided] PRESCRIBED by law.

Sec. 23. A vacancy in the elective office of a
judge of any court of record shall be filled at a
general or special election AS PROVIDED BY
[according to] law. The supreme court may au-
thorize persons who have served as judges and

ho have retired, to perform judicial duties for
5 the limited period of time from the occurrence of
Z the vacancy until the successor is elected and

and orders of any administrative officer or [body] -
AGENCY existing under the constitution or by
law, which are judicial or quasi-judicial and af-
fect private rlghts [,] or licenses, shall be subject
to direct review by the courts as [shall be] pro-
vided by law. This review shall include, as a mini-
mum, the determination whether such final de-
cisions, findings, rulings and orders are authorized
by law[,]; and, in cases in which a hearing is
required, whether the same are supported by
competent, material[,] and substantial evidence on
the whole record[:]. [Provided however, that the]
Findings of fact [of the] IN workmen’s compensa-
tion [commission] PROCEEDINGS shall be con-
clusive in the absence of fraud unless otherwise
provided by law.

Sec. 29. Justices of the supreme court, judges
of the court of appeals, circuit judges[,] and other
judges as provided by law shall be conservators
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§ qualified. SUCH PERSONS SHALL BE IN- of the peace within their respective jurisdictions. §
» ELIGIBLE FOR ELECTION TO FILL THE : ~
8 VACANCY. ARTICLE VII 5
¥ Sec. 24. There shall be printed upon the ballot LOCAL GOVERNMENT 5
¥ under the name of each elected incumbent justice Com.
® or judge[,] who is a candidate for nomination or Sec. ) Proposal N
» election to the same office[,] the designation of 1. Counties; corporate character ....... 8la
y that office. 2. Counties;charter .................. 89a g
B Sec. 25. For reasonable cause, which is not 3. Townships in county ............... 8b 3
3 sufficient ground for impeachment, the governor 4. County officers .................... 8lc Wy
g shall remove any judge on a concurrent resolution 5. Offices at County Seat .............. 81d g
@ of [2/3] TWO-THIRDS of the members elected 6. Sheriff, ineligibility other office, secur- °
g to and serving in each house of the legislature. ity responsibility for acts ........... 8le @
8 The cause for removal shall be stated at length 7. Board of Supervisors; representation 8
‘¢ in [such] THE resolution. fromeities .............. ... ...... 81f ¢
® Sec. 26. The offices of circuit court commis- 8. Board of Supervisors; powers . ....... 8lg @
‘g sioner and justice of the peace shall be abolished 9. Board of Supervisors; power over com- 3
'y at the expiration of [5] FIVE years from the date - pensation ......................... 8h g
g this constitution becomes effective or may within 10. Removal of County Seat ............ 8lj g
‘g this period be abolished by law. Their jurisdiction 11. Indebtedness; limitation ............ 8li g
3 and powers within this period shall be as provided 12. Navigable Streams; permission to 3
% by law. Within [such] THIS [5] FIVE-year period, bridgeordam ..................... 81k =
% the legislature shall establish a court or courts 13. County Consolidation .............. 8ln ¥
3 of limited jurisdiction with powers and jurisdic- 14. Townships; organization and consolida- 3
T tion defined by law. The location of such court tion ..., 811 ¥
% or courts, and the qualifications, tenure, method 15. Counties; Intervention in rate proceed- >
3 of election[,] and salary of the judges of such court Ings oot . 85c 3
% or courts, and by what governmental units the 16. Highways; powers of supervisors; 5
g JUDGES [same] shall be paid, shall be prov1ded by county or district road system; Y
% law, subject to the limitations contained in this tax limitation ..................... 86a 3
§ Article. 17. Township; corporate character ...... 82a g
o  Statutory courts in existence at the time this 18. Township officers .................. 82¢ u
g constitution becomes effective shall retain their 19. Public Utility Franchises ........... 82e g
@ powers and jurisdiction, except as provided by 20. Townships, dissolution ............. 824 g
¢ law, until they are abolished by law. 21. Cities & Villages; incorporation ..... 83 ¢
& Sec. 27. The supreme court, the court of ap- 22. Charters;law and ordinances ........ 8b @
¥ peals, the circuit court, or any justices or judges 23. Power to acquire and maintain parks, 3
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s thereof, shall not exercise any power of appoint- hospi